Task Force on Sexual Abuse

REPORT

NOVEMBER 5, 2020



The Ohio State University

Table of Contents

Introduction and Task Force Charge	
Summary of Instances of Sexual Abuse in Higher Education Institutions that B 10 Years	
Summary of Reported Cases	
Reporting and Pathways to Action	
University Culture of Awareness	
Survivor Support	
Roundtable Discussions	9
Introduction and Overview	9
Roundtable 1 - March 30	
Ms. Ju'Riese Colón	
Dr. Patricia Harned	
Ms. Sage Carson	
Roundtable 2 – April 13	
Professor Nancy Chi Cantalupo	
Dr. Anne DePrince	
Roundtable 3 – April 20	
Dr. Frank Dobbin	
Dr. Donald Tomaskovic-Devey	
Ms. Katherine Lasher	
Appendix A: Search Methods	
Appendix B: Key Definitions	
Appendix C: References	
Appendix D: Roundtable Presenters and Topics	
Appendix E: Task Force Membership	

Introduction and Task Force Charge

Convened in the fall of 2019 by Ohio State University President Michael Drake, the Task Force on Sexual Abuse was charged with "compiling a background summary of known instances of sexual abuse that have occurred at institutions of higher education, with particular emphasis on those instances that have become known within the last 10 years."¹ The Task Force was asked to distill and categorize common elements or themes that emerge from that historical summary, focusing specifically on identifying and understanding the particular challenges and cultural barriers that may exist in college departments of athletics or in the clinical medical enterprise that could affect sexual abuse reporting.

The Task Force had three additional charges to be drawn from that study of recent events:

i) Identifying educational tools and practices for enhancing a culture of awareness and compliance;

ii) Identifying best practices focused on assisting reporting and developing pathways to action on college campuses; and

iii) Identifying best practices regarding sustainable mechanisms for support and recovery.

The Task Force conducted its work in two parts. First, it studied publicly reported instances of sexual abuse at institutions of higher education reported in the last ten years. To do so, the Task Force used Lexis/Nexis and Google to identify such cases perpetrated by a coach, physician, professor, priest, or other university affiliate against two or more survivors. The precise methodology and search criteria the Task Force used are set out in Appendix A, and the definitions used to identify cases are set out in Appendix B. A bibliography of the materials reviewed as a result of the search criteria and from which the summary was drawn is included as Appendix C. The Task Force used the results of that study to create a historical summary in the form of organized bullet points, which set out patterns and elements found in the identified cases. That summary appears below (*see* pp. 3-8).

In the second part of its work, the Task Force held a series of three roundtable discussions, in which nationally recognized experts engaged in fields related to sexual violence in higher education joined with the Task Force for presentations and conversation regarding the crucial issues higher education must address with regard to sexual abuse as set out in the Task Force's charge. The historical summary was shared with the guest speakers in advance of the roundtable discussions. Summaries of those roundtable discussions are included below as the second part of the Task Force's report (*see* pp. 11-50). Several themes emerged from each roundtable discussion, and two themes in particular were a point of emphasis at each session. These themes are described in the summaries of each roundtable, but a list of the themes appears in the introduction to the roundtable summaries (*see* pp. 9-10).

¹ The membership of the Task Force is set out in Appendix E.

Summary of Instances of Sexual Abuse in Higher Education Institutions that Became Known in the Past 10 Years

Cautionary Word: The Task Force's information about these incidents is taken exclusively from public reports—in most cases media reports, though the materials also include some court decisions and some reports from independent investigations paid for by the affected university (all of the sources are listed in Appendix C). Inevitably, some media reports will contradict each other and, more importantly, such public reports, while highly useful for identifying known instances, have the potential to contain inaccuracies. In addition, many public reports recount allegations or otherwise contested "facts," so that the publicly available details of "what happened" almost always fall short of the level of certainty of a court order or a universally agreed upon description. The Task Force did not conduct its own independent investigation of any of these incidents or make factual assessments independent of these public reports. Such an effort was both beyond the Task Force's charge and not reasonably feasible. This inherent uncertainty must be kept in mind in considering the bullet point summary.

Summary of Reported Cases

- We found 31 cases that met our search criteria.
- The cases that became publicly known in the past decade reported abuse in every decade from the 1940's until the present:



- Of the 31 cases, the alleged abuser was reported to have operated in the following contexts:
 - Medicine (seven cases)
 - Sports (four cases; including two of the seven in medicine)
 - Religious leader (four cases)
 - Faculty member outside of Medicine/Sports/Religious leader (16 cases)
 - Nonfaculty administrator (two cases)
- The alleged abusers' actions often lasted for many years:
 - $\circ~$ In 81% of the cases, the alleged abuse covered five+ years.
 - $\circ~$ In 42% of the cases, the alleged abuse covered 10+ years.
- The number of abuse survivors varied substantially across incidents.
 - The numerical range of survivors according to public reports, went from two to 700+.
 - \circ The mean of the reported number of survivors was 61, and the median was 10.
- In most instances of these cases of multiple-victim abuse, public reports identify fewer than ten people as having been subject to the abuse. An estimated number of survivors has been reported in 30 of the 31 cases. In 60% of the cases the number of reported survivors was fewer than ten. In 27% of the cases the number of reported survivors was greater than 25, and in 13% (four cases) it was greater than 100.
- Not surprisingly, the reported length of abuse was greater in the cases involving more survivors:
 - Of the eight cases with 25 or more reported survivors, all lasted at least five years and all but one (88%) lasted ten years or more.
 - Of the cases with fewer than 25 reported survivors, only five (16%) lasted as long as ten years.
- The reported cases of abuse on the largest scale in terms of number of survivors were overwhelmingly in the medical and athletic contexts. Of the eight cases with more than 25 survivors, five involved medicine and three involved athletics. Only two of the eight involved neither, and in one of those, the abuse occurred outside of the United States; the other case was in the religious context.
- The abuse incidents were consistently gender specific. The perpetrators were always male, 100%. The survivors included men and women with great frequency, but not within the same case. In 12 cases (40%), the survivors were uniformly male; in 18 cases, the survivors were uniformly female, and in one case they were female or gender non-conforming. There were no reported cases with both male and female survivors.
- Males were more frequently victimized as children, females as adults (over 18).

- \circ In 67% of the cases involving males, the survivors were children.
- Where the targets of abuse were female, only one case (5%) included children.

Reporting and Pathways to Action

- University investigation usually stopped the alleged abuse.
 - In all but three of the cases, public reports indicate that the alleged abuse did not continue once there was a university-level investigation.
- The initial reports of abuse, however, were usually *not* enough to stop the alleged abuse.
 - According to published reports, the initial report stopped the alleged abuse in only 35% of the cases.
- Initial reporting of abuse was especially ineffective at stopping alleged abuse in cases involving male victims. The initial report of abuse failed to stop the alleged perpetrator in 11 of the 12 cases (92%) involving male victims. This may be related to the context in which the cases of abuse of males tended to occur: three involved athletics, three involved medicine, and four involved religion; only two did not involve any of these categories.
- The first reports of abuse were made to a diverse array of actors, including: Title IX Office, medical provider, equity compliance officer, coach or other athletics official, dean or department chair, other university administrator, faculty member, campus rape crisis center or sexual harassment officer, university police, and an outside newspaper.
- In recent years, initial reports of abuse *may* have become more likely to stop the alleged abuse.
 - In 12 of the cases, the initial report of abuse was before 2006, in 10 of the cases, it was in 2006 or later (in the other cases the date of initial report is not apparent from the public reports).
 - Pre-2006, 0% of initial reports resulted in stopping the alleged abuse; post-2006, 60% of initial reports resulted in stopping the alleged abuse.
 - Those percentages, however, come with important caveats:
 - If the initial report resulted in the alleged abuse stopping before 2006, it is less likely to be in the summary, which contains only cases that became public after 2009.
 - There are likely some unknown cases where abuse is ongoing notwithstanding an initial report after 2006, but of

course those are not in the summary either, since they are not publicly known.

- The likelihood that the initial report stops the alleged abuse is connected to the context of the abuse.
 - Percent of cases in which initial report stopped the alleged abuse:
 - Sports: 0%
 - Religious leader: 0%
 - Medicine: 29% (but medicine w/out sports: 40%)
 - All others: 50%
- Most of the abuse cases spanned many years. Only seven (23%) of the cases lasted less than five years. The relative brevity of these cases was sometimes, but not always, tied to the success of initial reporting; initial reporting stopped the alleged abuse in four of the seven cases (57%), compared to 29% of the cases that lasted five years or more. A perpetrator's status as a faculty member (compared to other university roles) was not tied to a longer period of alleged abuse; if anything, the reported cases point in the opposite direction. In all seven (100%) of the cases that were stopped in less than five years, the reported perpetrator was a faculty member (two in medicine), compared to 58% faculty perpetrators in cases that lasted five years or longer.
- Public reports describe the role of the Title IX Office in the sequence of reporting in six of the cases. In two of them, the initial report was to the Title IX Office and the alleged abuse stopped. In two others, the initial report was not to the Title IX Office and the alleged abuse continued until, subsequently, there was a report to the Title IX Office and the alleged abuse stopped. In two other cases, the alleged abuse continued notwithstanding a report to the Title IX Office.
- The alleged abuser had multiple appointments in 42% of cases.
 - Multiple appointments did not seem to impact the rate at which the initial report resulted in stopping the alleged abuse.
 - Initial reports resulted in the alleged abuse stopping in 38% of multiple appointment cases compared to 35% overall.
 - Multiple appointments may have impacted the total length of time the alleged abuse occurred.
 - With multiple appointments, alleged abuse spanned 10+ years in 54% of cases; without multiple appointments, alleged abuse spanned 10+ years in 33% of cases.
- Most of the incidents of abuse ultimately resulted in the perpetrator leaving his position, but usually by means short of firing. Of the 29 cases in which the outcome for the perpetrator was reported, seven (24%) were reportedly fired, nine (31%) resigned, nine (31% retired), three (10%) were transferred to new positions, and one (3%) continued in his job.

- The alleged abuser moving on to a similar position at another institution after the first institution discovered the alleged abuse was an infrequent, but not unheard of circumstance in the cases.
 - In all 31 cases, the alleged abuser eventually left the institution (e.g., fired, retired resigned).
 - In 25 of those cases (81%), public reports contain NO indication that the alleged abuser subsequently obtained a comparable position elsewhere.
 - In three of the other six, the institution had a religious affiliation, and the alleged abuser moved to another institution with the same religious affiliation.
 - \circ In one case the alleged abuser obtained a position outside of the U.S.
 - In the other two cases, the alleged abuser obtained a university position in the U.S., but in one of those was fired for lying about what had happened at the first institution.

University Culture of Awareness

- Involvement of alcohol and/or drugs was a frequent theme in cases in which the alleged abuser was a faculty member.
 - Of the 16 cases involving a "faculty member outside of Medicine/Sports/Religious leader," eight (50%) involved the alleged abuser and the survivors using alcohol and/or drugs together.
- Involvement of alcohol and/or drugs may have made reports of abuse by faculty less likely to result in the abuse stopping.
 - In five of the eight cases above (63%), public reports include allegations that the university was notified and failed to act; in the other eight faculty cases (those in which drug/alcohol involvement was not reported), public reports indicate that the abuse continued after it was reported in four of them (50%).
- In a majority (71%) of the cases involving medicine, public reports indicate that the alleged abuse was facilitated by exploitation of the survivors' trust in the medical provider regarding what actions and behaviors were appropriate for a medical professional during a medical exam.
- Fear of retaliation was a frequently recurring theme in public reports about the incidents.
 - In 17 of the 31 cases (55%), public reports include allegations that the survivors feared retaliation from the alleged abuser.
 - One frequently feared retaliation was interference with career or academic success (e.g., negative word-of-mouth in academic field, cancelled advising meetings, or blocking athletic participation).

- Another frequent feared retaliation was monetary loss (e.g., loss of grant funding or loss of scholarship).
- Of the 16 cases involving a "faculty member outside of Medicine/Sports/Religious leader," three involved professors of music. In these cases, the faculty members had one-on-one contact with their students through private music lessons. They were, therefore, isolated with the students—an environment that facilitated the alleged abuse.
- In the search results, the cases involving international students, both in the U.S. and abroad, revealed a particular set of vulnerabilities.
 - International students were targeted by exploiting their need for support in navigating and adapting to a new culture.
 - International students' uncertainty with regard to whether their alleged abuser's conduct was acceptable under United States norms and their lack of familiarity with how to access support services was also exploited by their alleged abusers.

Survivor Support

- Media reports of the cases were largely silent with regard to supports provided to survivors and about things that survivors found useful in making reports or obtaining support.
- In one case, the university allegedly turned away a student from the university's counseling center. The counseling center allegedly notified the student days later that they had turned her away because they felt she might not be "comfortable and secure," given that she had filed a lawsuit against the university. The allegation says that the counseling center instead gave the survivor outside referrals (and offered to pay for them) that she did not use, at least initially. This may point to a concern for universities in general: balancing providing support staff/services sufficiently independent of the university to avoid a conflict of interest (or the appearance of a conflict) that could undermine the support on the one hand, with ensuring that survivors receive accessible and excellent support on the other.

Roundtable Discussions

Introduction and Overview

The Task Force scheduled three roundtable discussions, which brought nationally recognized experts in issues surrounding sexual abuse—drawn from the academy, practitioners, and survivors—to speak with the Task Force. Each invited speaker made an informal presentation (some with citations, some not) followed by discussion with the Task Force. Each invited speaker also participated in the discussion surrounding the other presentations at their roundtable session. In advance of their presentations, each invited speaker reviewed the Task Force's historical summary of instances of sexual abuse in higher education institutions and directed their presentation towards at least one of the three areas² in which the Task Force was charged with exploring best practices. A list of the roundtable presenters and their topics is included as Appendix D.

As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, the Task Force held all three roundtables via videoconference, as the originally planned in-person meetings were not possible. The roundtables were held on March 30, April 13, and April 20, each lasting approximately four hours. Included below are summaries of each of the three days of roundtable presentations and discussions; the summaries are intended to capture much of the knowledge and insight that was shared at these sessions. The summary of each presentation represents the views that were expressed by that presenter, which are not necessarily the views of the Task Force.

Several themes emerged from the presentations and discussions at each roundtable. The summary of each roundtable begins with a brief synopsis of those themes, and a list of those themes appears immediately below. In addition, *two major themes made up some part of all three roundtables. First, the crucial importance of senior leadership.* Speaker after speaker spoke about the necessity for genuine, public, and substantive support from senior leadership to positively address sexual abuse in higher education. *Second, a survivor-centric approach.* At each roundtable, the value and imperative of asking "what is best for survivors" when thinking about any step for reform—e.g., culture change, training, or improved reporting—came to the fore. Survivor support is both intrinsically important and itself furthers prevention.

The list of *additional themes* that emerged from each roundtable follows:

i) The importance of ongoing and customized training/education programs. Such programs must be fitted to each institution, ideally with multiple modes of delivery. Training includes encouraging bystanders and capable guardians to report/interrupt risky behavior early on. (Roundtables 1 and 2)

 $^{^2}$ The Task Force was charged with identifying best practices with regard to: (i) educational tools and practices for enhancing a culture of awareness and compliance, (ii) assisting reporting and developing pathways to action on college campuses, and (iii) sustainable mechanisms for support and recovery.

- Understanding the very limited role of adjudication in supporting survivors.
 Because adjudication of complaints occurs in only a very small percentage of sexual abuse cases and hence does not directly impact most survivors, adjudication necessities should not stand in the way of other survivor supports. It is important for survivors to know that the institution and community focus is on survivor support rather than adjudication. (Roundtable 1)
- iii) The importance of proactively addressing retaliation. Fear of retaliation is a leading barrier to reporting, and experienced retaliation wrecks efforts to establish a survivor-centered culture. Reporters should be advised about what constitutes retaliation, and, even more importantly, institutions must look for and assess behavioral indicators of retaliation rather than simply asking survivors if they have been retaliated against. (Roundtable 1)
- Recognition of the need for a comprehensive approach (e.g., a public health approach) across an academic institution to address problems of sexual abuse.
 One or two units or interventions alone cannot be expected to make significant headway. (Roundtable 2)
- v) Expansion of sexual abuse reporting options, including confidential reporting, to the maximal extent possible, because reporting is an overwhelmingly crucial step towards receiving support. Such expanded reporting must be accomplished with the survivor-centered perspective, because a positive reaction to an initial report sets a trajectory for the experience of survivors. (Roundtable 2)
- vi) Successful intervention against sexual abuse requires both clear metrics and transparency; clear and transparent measurements provide: (a) leaders with crucial tools to evaluate what is working and what is not, (b) the community with a basis for holding leaders accountable, and (c) the institution with the opportunity to recognize leaders-in-change as heroes. (Roundtable 3)
- Vii) Leadership and planners can expect backlash from many interventions designed to combat sexual abuse, and must proactively plan and prepare accordingly.
 (Roundtable 3)
- viii) The frequent power imbalance between perpetrators and survivors highlights the importance of paying special attention to high-risk groups and niche vulnerabilities. (Roundtable 3)

Roundtable 1 - March 30

The roundtable discussion on March 30, 2020 included presentations from Ms. Ju'Riese Colón, Dr. Patricia Harned, and Ms. Sage Carson. Ms. Colón provided an introduction to the U.S. Center for SafeSport (the Center), discussed strategies the Center has implemented to change the culture within sports, and reported some of the known outcomes related to the change efforts. Dr. Harned discussed the work being conducted by the Ethics and Compliance Initiative, and presented key findings from multiple survey research studies related to ethical behavior and response in the workforce. She identified several best practices for enhancing a workplace culture that promotes a culture of respect and encourages reporting of misconduct. Ms. Carson, from Know Your IX, presented institutional policy recommendations designed to maximize survivor support and recovery and promote equity for all students.

Several themes emerged from the presentations and discussions. First, the importance of organizational leadership. The speakers frequently noted the critical impact of obtaining buy-in from senior administrators and leaders. Any efforts designed to address culture change, reduce sexual abuse, encourage reporting, and so forth require sincere and concerted involvement from those in positions of authority. In tandem, sufficient resources must be allocated toward these efforts, another aspect in the hands of leadership. Second, the presenters firmly addressed the need for training and education programs that are ongoing and customized to individual settings. A one-size-fits-all approach is not sufficient to achieve effective and sustained change, and multiple modalities are ideal. A third theme addressed the importance of survivor-centric strategies and efforts. Providing appropriate care, response, and support to survivors should be at the forefront of all initiatives that are designed to reduce and respond to sexual abuse. Reporting mechanisms should prioritize survivors' needs rather than focusing predominantly on adjudicating alleged perpetrators. Prosecuting the perpetrator, while understandably valuable and attractive, is usually not a top priority for survivors nor the most effective focus for university efforts because of the chilling, re-traumatization, and backlash effects that can ensue. Stopping and sanctioning perpetrators is important, but when in tension with enhancing reporting, it must take a back seat. Finally, the discussion consistently focused on proactively addressing retaliation. Fear of retaliation is a leading barrier to reporting, and experienced retaliation wrecks efforts to establish a survivor-centered culture. Reporters should be advised about what constitutes retaliation, and, even more importantly, institutions must look for and assess behavioral indicators of retaliation rather than simply asking survivors if they have been retaliated against.

Ms. Ju'Riese Colón

Ju'Riese Colón is the Chief Executive Officer at the U. S. Center for SafeSport. In her presentation, *Creating Culture Change within the Olympic Movement*, Ms. Colón provided an overview of the U. S. Center for SafeSport, described its mission, and discussed its efforts to change the culture within the Olympic and Paralympic movement to focus on promoting safety.

The Center is an independent, non-profit organization focused on addressing issues of emotional, physical, and sexual misconduct. As the first and only national organization of its kind, the Center is distinctive in that it has been authorized by the U.S. Congress. The "Protecting Young

Victims from Sexual Abuse and Safe Sport Authorization Act of 2017" authorizes the Center to serve as an independent organization responsible for developing policies and procedures designed to prevent emotional, physical, and sexual abuse of amateur athletes. The Center's unique status gives it the ability to investigate and drive accountability related to sexual misconduct; the Center's mission is "to make athlete well-being the centerpiece of our nation's sports culture through prevention, education, and accountability."³

The Center is charged with addressing sexual misconduct within sports culture in the U.S. This charge includes oversight of the Olympic and Paralympic Movement (OPM)—athletics at the most elite level—and OPM sports at all levels, which involve as many as 18 million people, including youth sports athletes and coaches. The Center is responsible for creating policies, training participants, auditing the Olympic and Paralympic Governing Bodies (NGBs)—which includes 56 organizations (e.g., U.S.A. Swimming, U.S.A. Boxing, U.S.A. Gymnastics)—and establishing financial support to fund itself. Having started with only four employees, the Center has grown significantly in the past three years to its present staffing of 60 employees. The Center has the authority to drive both individual and organizational accountability.

Scope of the Problem

Sexual misconduct is a significant problem within sports. The Center estimates that nearly 45 million youth participate in sports annually. Ms. Colón shared published data indicating that 40-50% of athletes have experienced some form of harassment or abuse,⁴ and according to a study of over 2,000 Australian athletes, these numbers may be even higher for elite athletes (i.e., athletes training at the Olympic and Paralympic level).⁵ Ms. Colón also shared public data indicating that 74% of college students on a varsity team have had experiences of hazing, and in more than 50% of these hazing incidents, a member of the offending group posted pictures on a public web space.⁶ More than 75% of elite athletes have experienced emotional abuse during their athletic career.⁷ Perhaps most alarmingly, in one report, one out of four coaches or organization advisors were aware of hazing behaviors.⁸ Moreover, abuse is not limited to coach on athlete abuse; in some cases, adult coaches were found to be abusing other adult coaches.

Ms. Colón described the culture within sports as contributing to increased risk of abuse. There is a pervasive mentality that athletes need to be "tougher" and to be willing to win at all costs. This winning mentality is particularly dangerous because when people are willing to "put it all on the line," athlete safety is particularly at risk. Various forms of abuse occur under the guise of "tough

³ U.S. Center for Safe Sport. (n.d.). *Our work: Mission*. <u>https://uscenterforsafesport.org/about/our-work/</u>. ⁴ Childhelp. (2014). *Childhelp blow the whistle on child abuse*. <u>http://globalsportsdevelopment.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/BTW-Program.pdf</u>

⁵ Leahy, T., Pretty, G., & Tenenbaum, G. (2002). Prevalence of sexual abuse in organized competitive sport in Australia. *Journal of Sexual Aggression*, 8(2), 16-36.

⁶ Allan, E. J., & Madden, M. (2008). *Hazing in view: College students at risk*. Hazing Prevention Consortium. <u>https://www.stophazing.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/hazing_in_view_web1.pdf</u>.

⁷ Stirling, A. E., & Kerr, G. A. (2013). The perceived effects of elite athletes' experiences of emotional abuse in the coach-athlete relationship. *International Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, *11*, 87–100.

⁸ Allan, E. J., & Madden, M. (2008). *Hazing in view: College students at risk*. Hazing Prevention Consortium. <u>https://www.stophazing.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/hazing in view web1.pdf</u>.

coaching" or are dismissed as behavior that merely "crossed the line." Consequently, prevention efforts need to focus on shifting the culture within sports.

Although the Center has received at least one report of abuse from each governing body, many of the NGBs perceived that they were immune to the problem of sexual misconduct and that sexual misconduct was only an issue within USA Gymnastics. Consequently, some NGBs have been resistant to the Center's efforts to address cultural change in sports.

To date, the Center's efforts to drive cultural change have focused predominantly on establishing and implementing policies (i.e., making sure athletes, coaches, and others involved are aware of the rules), driving accountability, and streamlining reporting strategies to acquire high quality data. The Center's goal is to ensure that every individual within the movement knows their role with regard to accountability. In this charge, the Center has found that when leaders are part of an organization's efforts to address culture change, those organizations demonstrate better outcomes. In, Ms. Colón's words, "when there are strong leaders within their own gyms, they are starting to see more systemic change. They are better able to hold people accountable." With over 3,000 reports of abuses, streamlining reporting is necessary to allow effective oversight by the Center.

Minor Athlete Abuse Prevention Policies (MAAPP)

The Center discovered that, even though many sports organizations were interacting with young people regularly, not all of them had policies in place to govern appropriate behavior and provide safety. Additionally, there were no uniform policies consistent across organizations. In response, the Center used the federal statute (i.e., Protecting Young Victims from Sexual Abuse and SafeSport Authorization Act of 2017) to inform the creation of the MAAPP, which provides uniformity in the rules for every organization within the Olympic and Paralympic Movement. Ms. Colón noted that the biggest challenge in drafting these policies related to one-on-one interactions, which is where risk for youth victimization was highest.

The MAAPP stipulates that NGBs are required to implement specific policies including education, training, and prevention. The prevention policies must address the following topics: (i) one-on-one interactions; (ii) massages and rubdowns/athletic training modalities; (iii) locker room and changing areas; (iv) social media and electronic communications; (v) local travel; and (vi) team travel. The Center's next endeavor is to determine how to best work with the NGBs to ensure that the policies, along with accountability measures, are effectively operationalized. As enforcement of and familiarity with the MAAPP increases, the Center anticipates that the reporting of sexual misconduct will continue to increase.

Education

Ms. Colón described educating constituents as a central component of achieving accountability. The Center developed online courses so that every coach, physician, athlete, or other person involved with Olympic and Paralympic sport can learn about the dynamics of abuse in sports and how abuse impacts young people. The initial course, which takes 90 to 120 minutes to complete, is designed to help constituents identify red flags, understand appropriate touching, distinguish

the difference between tough coaching and abuse, and understand what actions to take if they witness possible abuse. A portion of the training focuses on the roles of bystanders reporting abuse, so adults have a better understanding of their role as mandated reporters. The training also addresses barriers to reporting.

As the Center developed the core course of training, it determined that customized or tailored trainings were needed for different groups of people. Currently, the Center has ten separate courses available to U.S. Olympic and Paralympic members and participants. While recognizing the length of time it takes to complete the online training imposes—it is the biggest barrier to completion—Ms. Colón noted that many constituents have completed the training: the Center has trained more than one million people so far, with a goal of training to train two million. The Center also conducts in-person trainings because those who are interacting with young people, in particular, need in-person, scenario-based training to reduce the high rate of abuse.` Each NGB, therefore, receives at least one in-person training annually.

Youth & Parent Courses

In 2019, the Center launched five courses designed specifically for youth in sports; although the courses have demonstrated positive outcomes, completion rates so far have been low. The courses are designed to help youth recognize signs of abuse and know where to report it. Many youth have reported back to the Center that the training was effective in increasing their knowledge about abuse and in helping them to identify problematic and abusive behaviors. Many described that they thought their (inappropriate) relationship with their coach had been normal, but after completing the module, they were able to identify the coach's behavior/relationship as abuse. Despite the promising results of the courses, the lower rate of completion may be attributed to two factors: (a) some NGBs are doing the bare minimum to be in compliance, so they do not consider youth training a necessity; and (b) parental consent is required, which can be an added barrier to completion. Ms. Colón explained that the Center is hopeful for more widespread uptake of the courses as its work continues.

The Center also recently released a toolkit for parents, and continues to revise strategies to educate parents. Parents are essential in helping their kids recognize abuse, and they are also essential as observer bystanders. Along with their kids, some parents have demonstrated a lack of clarity about appropriate relationships and boundaries between coaches and athletes. For example, some parents were confused about why it would be problematic for their kids to talk to their coaches at midnight. As Ms. Colón stated, "some parents still cannot talk about sex with their kids, let alone sex abuse prevention." Educating parents, then, is an essential component of shifting the culture of abuse in sports.

Accountability

Individual Accountability

After the Center developed and implemented these uniform trainings, reporting of sexual abuse through various reporting mechanisms, including a confidential hotline, increased dramatically. For example, reporting nearly tripled from the end of the fourth quarter in 2017 (n=126 reports)

to the end of the first quarter of 2018 (n=374 reports). The types of reports are also starting to change. While the Center still receives reports that are "the worst of the worst," it is also starting to get more reports from bystanders and reports of less severe behaviors, such as grooming behavior or behaviors that have not yet risen to the level of abuse. The Center attributes these increased reports to the success of its trainings, and the hope is to ultimately stop abuse before it happens.

The Center investigates allegations of abuse and misconduct for any participant within the Olympic and Paralympic movement, regardless of whether the report comes from athletes directly or from bystanders who witness abuse. The Center has the authority to investigate, adjudicate, and impose penalties for abuse in youth sports, including imposing lifetime bans from sports participation. The Center also works closely with law enforcement, as mandatory reporters of child abuse. To that end, the Center developed a centralized disciplinary database which has become well-known (and at times contentious). This database, publicly available from the Center's website, provides information about the adults the Center has suspended or banned from involvement with sports within the Center's jurisdiction and why. NGBs are required to make sure that they are not including suspended or banned individuals in their business and their activities. Additionally, the Center is encouraging universities to use this list, although it is not yet mandated by the NCAA.

Records of past misconduct are visible to NGBs even after a suspension has ended. The Center does not give investigative information for background checks on individuals, but instead publicly shares the database online for informational purposes only. Ms. Colón also acknowledged the potential for retaliation by perpetrators, though the SafeSport code explains that retaliating and making false allegations are violations.

Ms. Colón noted that the Center is still grappling with how to sanction/discipline individuals, and how to work more closely with universities. The biggest obstacle with universities, from the Center's perspective, is that the NCAA has not issued any mandates outside of their *suggested* guidelines.⁹ Ms. Colón pointed out that not having mandates is problematic for many reasons. As one example, a coach the Center had banned for two years from participating in Olympic sports, started coaching at a top-ten collegiate program, during his suspension. The university had no obligation to check the Center's database to see if the coach was listed, enabling his active collegiate coaching despite the ban from the Center.

The Center also works on survivor support and recovery. The Center has responsibility for advising on the reporting process and referring individuals to mental health and support services. The Center also offers the option of making anonymous reports.

Organizational Accountability

Ms. Colón explained that the ability of NGBs to implement the new compliance requirements has varied across the organizations. To address challenges with implementation and promote

⁹ Ms. Colón reported that, after her presentation, the NCAA issued a policy for annual disclosure of any acts of violence resulting in an investigation or discipline through a Title IX proceeding or criminal conviction.

organizational accountability, the Center created a team that was designed specifically to help NGBs with compliance. Each NGB was assigned its own staff person to help them with implementation, compliance, support for corrective actions, and preparation for the 2020 audit.

Starting in 2019, the Center began conducting annual audits¹⁰ of each NGB. For each of the 51 NGBs, the Center evaluates whether the NGB had prevention policies in place and whether it trained all of the proper people. Of the organizations that passed their audit, 78% had their CEO or executive team involved with these culture change efforts. Conversely, when these change efforts were delegated to someone else, NGBs struggled. This result highlighted for the Center the critical importance of leveraging NGB leadership to drive cultural and institutional change.

Next Steps

Ms. Colón identified several "next step" priorities for the Center. It plans to focus on refining safety policies and incorporating the lessons learned over the past three years. Additionally, it intends to train two million people in 2020, conduct in-person audits, and enhance communication and awareness with athletes. The Center is still building relationships with athletes to make sure they trust the Center to handle allegations of abuse.

The Center is also trying to identify leaders at the NGB level, and a newly created athlete's advisory team will be meeting soon for the first time. This group will be "champions" to carry the message forward. Additionally, the Center is starting an athlete safety course, so each person in charge of their organization will be qualified to speak knowledgably to their boards and leadership.

Dr. Patricia Harned

Dr. Harned, the Chief Executive Officer at Ethics and Compliance Initiative (ECI), presented regarding enhancing a culture of awareness and compliance from both an institutional perspective and a leadership and management perspective. She focused her discussion on how institutions can create an environment in which individuals are willing to report sexual misconduct.

ECI works with individual organizations and industries to help them create and sustain cultures of integrity. Its work involves extensive research to identify and improve best practices. To this end, ECI frequently conducts cultural assessments, often in the aftermath of incidents of misconduct. The organization is also a membership association for ethics and compliance practitioners across a wide range of sectors and industries.

ECI is well-known for its Global Business Ethics Survey—formerly called the National Business Ethics Survey—that it developed to evaluate workplace conduct from employee perspectives.

¹⁰ Previous audits have been administrative, but this year the Center was planning to do on-site audits during games and competitions to determine how well the NGBs were implementing them. This is on hold due to COVID-19.

This longitudinal, cross-sectional survey has been implemented fourteen times over twenty-five years and includes data from eighteen countries. The survey is designed to understand: (i) how employees view their organizations, (ii) what drives their perceptions of compliance, and (iii) how employees respond when they observe some sort of wrongdoing.

According to Dr. Harned, the biggest limitation in ECI's research is that while the survey asked people whether they had, "observed any compliance problems" in the past twelve month, the survey did not ask whether they had experienced or perpetrated a compliance problem. With that said, however, in a recently developed survey for Hollywood ECI asked people for the first time whether they had been a victim of abuse, assault, or discrimination. In future surveys, ECI plans to change their methodology depending on what the organization they are working with wants to address. The second major limitation Dr. Harned reported was that ECI did not include an item in the survey that asked whether the survey respondent had observed sexual assault. The likelihood that people have observed it is low, and it is not a category that organizations tend to identify as a critical issue. The survey did ask about observation of other serious behaviors (e.g., abuse and intimidation by a person in power, prevalence of sexual harassment, prevalence of discrimination in the workplace).

Dr. Harned the set out some of the important findings from the Global Business Ethics Survey: Abusive/intimidating behavior is the number one problematic behavior people observe in the workplace. Approximately 35% of people who observed abusive or intimidating behavior reported it, and of those who reported, 40% had experienced retaliation. Dr. Harned also reported that, unfortunately, "the better the job organizations did at getting people to report, the more likely that those people would experience retaliation for doing so." This finding is consistent with a study conducted by another organization, which was one of the most comprehensive workforce studies regarding sexual assault. That study similarly found that retaliation increased in parallel with an increase in sexual assault reporting. The nature of retaliation tended to be social in nature: people who reported were excluded from group experiences or they were given the cold shoulder—both of which are difficult behaviors to substantiate. Other types of retaliation included: job loss, denial of promotions, and physical harm (though this last was the least common).

With regard to frequency of behaviors, ECI found that very often people observe such wrongdoing more than once. In an university environment, staff, or administrators, and to some degree faculty members, will observe abusive behavior happening multiple times before they report it. That is part of the process of coming to terms with what is happening.

Factors that Influence Speaking Up

Dr. Harned explained that most people ask themselves the same questions when making the decision about whether to report misconduct. Most adults already have a strong sense of right and wrong, so they do not tend to struggle with whether a behavior is a violation (despite organizations spending a lot of time and resources on educating employees about this). Dr. Harned reports that knowing what to do about it is where the issue lies. When people observe misconduct, they may ask, "Can I make a difference if I come forward?" It is not uncommon to

hear people saying, "He was a powerful guy, I just figured it was pointless to come forward." However, if people *do* believe that they can make a difference, they are 32% more likely to make a report. Some companies will use this information to develop campaigns to help employees build confidence and trust that their report can make a difference. The more that people hear that message (i.e., if you come forward, it will make a difference), the more likely they will report misconduct.

The second question people may ask themselves is, "Who can I rely on for help?" What supports are available if they come forward? If someone believes that there will be a support network that will help, they are 40% more likely to come forward to report a problem. Even if the university is not providing that support themselves (e.g., if they are partnering), knowing that there is a place to go for support is really helpful.

The third question is, "Will someone respond if I come forward?" Will there be procedural justice? People do not have to know the whole process, but the more transparent the process is, prior to someone having to come forward or at the time of reporting—people can understand what will happen with the process—the more likely they are to have a better experience and to come forward.

The fourth question is, "Am I going to be protected?" Am I going to experience retaliation? The number one and two reasons that people come forward are also the top two reasons that they do not. Dr. Harned referenced an organization that has established best practices with regard to preventing retaliation. When a person makes a report within that organization, staff in the ethics and compliance office (ECO) will periodically check in with the reporter to see if they need any support and to see if they have experienced retaliation. The ECO will also examine performance reviews and other relevant documentation to see if the reporter could be experiencing retaliation. These steps are valuable because many people will not report retaliation themselves.

ECI has observed distinct patterns among reporters. People who make a formal report are more likely to go to someone in a more senior position and someone they know (e.g., a supervisor). The only variation in this trend is when the supervisor is the one doing the harm. In 92% of cases, reports are made to someone internal to the organization. Most organizations rely on anonymous hotline reports, but the vast majority of people who make reports do not do so through a hotline. In 95% of cases, the first reports are made to someone known to the reporter, and only 5% of reports of wrongdoing come through a hotline. In some instances, victims eventually may go to the media, an attempt that is made when they feel as though nothing happened. The ability to respond, to respond quickly, and to keep people informed is very important.

Dr. Harned explained that individuals who receive reports should be educated about the company's process and should be equipped to provide support to the reporter. That initial conversation is vitally important; whether or not a person can "handle that conversation well" will affect the culture and the ability of an organization to receive additional reports in the future. Given the critical importance of the initial response from the person receiving the report, some organizations develop and distribute "cheat sheets" for every employee who is in a supervisory

role. The cheat sheets contain information about appropriate, step-by-step ways to respond when an employee comes forward to report wrongdoing. For example, the cheat sheet might answer questions such as: What is the first thing you should say? What are the questions that would be appropriate (or not appropriate) to ask? What is an appropriate way to ask questions? What are appropriate resources for this person? Dr. Harned stated that the more you can equip people with a script, the more likely they are to use it. It was noted by a Task Force member, however, that this preparation should include *more* than the mere distribution of a cheat sheet. Without accompanying training and guidance, people will not develop the knowledge and self-efficacy to respond appropriately, even with access to a cheat sheet. People are remarkably aware of what happens to others if they come forward to report, so it is critical that supervisors be well-prepared to respond appropriately to reports of wrongdoing.

Stronger Cultures = Better Outcomes

Although Ethics and Compliance programs (including Title IX) provide rules, regulations, and compliance mandates, it is the culture of an organization that influences constituents' behaviors. Training is helpful for raising awareness and educating people about what is appropriate, but education alone has limitations. Training does not change the conduct of perpetrators and does not affect whether people report. Rather, reporting is shaped by the culture of an organization. Dr. Harned stated, "Culture trumps compliance all the time." Results from ECI's research show that the stronger the culture of the organization, the more likely people will have positive behaviors in the organization. Additionally, the stronger the culture, the less likely that discrimination will happen.

Drivers of Culture

Culture is driven primarily by senior administrators and the people who are in positions of authority (e.g., immediate supervisors). ECI has examined certain behaviors among senior administrators and supervisors (hereafter senior leaders) and found that if senior leaders adopt four key behaviors, the amount of wrongdoing in the organization will decline and employees are more likely to say they work in a strong culture. The first behavior for senior leaders is integrating the importance of ethical conduct into everyday conversation. Senior leaders should frequently talk about doing the right thing, driving continuous learning when it comes to ethics and compliance, and performing with integrity. Second, senior leaders should model ethical conduct. Third, senior leaders need to hold those who violate conduct policies accountable for their behavior. Fourth, senior leaders should provide support to any employee who raises concerns.

Employees' beliefs about top management's ethics-related actions are shaped by: personal experiences and interactions, the way top managers handle crises, and company policies and procedures. To further illustrate the potential impact of senior leaders on the culture within the workplace, Dr. Harned shared some notable statistics:

• 57% of employees report wrongdoing to a manager or immediate supervisor. This underscores the important role of organizational leaders in the reporting process.

- When **senior leaders** display ethics-related actions (e.g., engage in ethical behavior, discuss the importance of ethics and integrity, etc.), employees are 38% more likely to report.
- When **managers** display ethics-related actions, employees are 32% more likely to report.

Ethics and Compliance Program Quality and Stronger Cultures

Establishing ethics and compliance programs has been shown to be a helpful strategy for strengthening organizational culture. Not surprisingly, the higher the quality of the ethics and compliance (E&C) program, the better the outcomes tend to be. Critical compliance program elements include:

- A code (or other written standards) of conduct
- High-level oversight
- An anonymous helpline
- Training (employees and leaders/managers)
- Performance goals for leaders

To maximize the impact of an E&C office, Dr. Harned explained the utility of a PR campaign that can help people understand the role of the E&C office. Using surveys to gather institution-specific data tends to help to establish buy-in from faculty and executive leadership, particularly within higher education settings.

In the E&C industry, there is a movement afoot to have institutions adopt a framework that includes principles and practices that define a high-quality ethics and compliance program.

The five principles of a high-quality E&C program include:

- i) Ethics and compliance is central to business strategy.
- ii) Ethics and compliance risks are owned, managed, and mitigated.
- iii) Leaders at all levels across the organization build and sustain a culture of integrity.
- iv) The organization protects, values, and encourages the reporting of concerns and suspected wrongdoing.
- v) The organization takes action and holds itself accountable when wrongdoing occurs.

One way that organizations have promoted reporting is to conduct "core values" trainings. The trainings seek to help people in authority think about common scenarios and situations that occur in the workplace to think about what the "right thing" to do would look like and how it aligns with organizational values. In these scenario-based exercises, the person in authority says to their supervisee, "Do you think this could happen here? I would hope that you would report to me, and here are some resources, etc." With this strategy, a person is twice taught—first as a participant, and then as they teach it to their supervisees. This opportunity is powerful and transformational. Having scripts and conversation starters for managers also helps a great deal. The least effective thing for most organizations is online training, which is typically not that effective. Nonetheless, if the program is similar to SafeSport – if it is really well-designed,

engaging, and people take it seriously, it can be effective. Some of the off-the-shelf trainings do not necessarily have a big impact.

Dr. Harned shared that when retaliation occurs, it usually happens very quickly after someone reports. Unfortunately, the process of investigating reports takes weeks, and by then the retaliation damage is done. Thus, one of the emerging best practices is to ensure that reporters are told at the time they make their report about what the institution considers to be retaliation and told that they should pay attention to whether they are experiencing such behavior. Those who make reports should be aware that retaliation is a possibility. While it is essential that organizations care and support survivors, some organizations go too far and cause harm through their support efforts, for example by pulling them out of their job, isolating them, or putting them in a different work group. Ironically, these actions can all be seen as a form of retaliation. Thus, there is a delicate balance between trying to support the person making the report and not going so far that the supportive action itself is perceived as retaliation.

Ms. Sage Carson

Sage Carson is the manager of Know Your IX. Founded in 2013 as a survivor- and youth-led project under Advocates for Youth, Know Your IX is a non-profit organization that "aims to empower students to end sexual and dating violence in their schools."¹¹ Know Your IX affirms and actively supports survivors. Survivor needs are at the forefront of everything they do. Ms. Carson presented to the Task Force about policy recommendations for institutions of higher education, with emphasis on equity and strengthening support and recovery for survivors. She offered four primary policy recommendations: campus transparency, accessible resources, safe and confidential reporting, and fair disciplinary procedures.

Campus Transparency

Know Your IX recommends several strategies for institutions to promote campus transparency. First, institutions should implement annual climate surveys and should disseminate the results of the surveys. Results from these annual climate surveys are useful both for survivors, who can use the information to make decisions about whether to report their own experiences, and also for institutions to gauge whether they are meeting the needs of students or whether services need to adjust to better meet survivor needs.

Ms. Carson explained that before survivors can make a decision to report sexual misconduct, they need access to information about how their institution has responded to students who have previously made such reports. Results from an annual climate survey can provide information about how the university responded to previous survivors, including what support they received, how timely the processes were, and what costs or impact survivors experienced as a result of accessing services and/or making a report of sexual misconduct.

¹¹¹¹ Know Your IX. (n.d.). Learn about Know Your IX. <u>https://www.knowyourix.org/about/</u>.

Results of an annual climate survey are also needed to assess the institution's ability to meet the needs of all student survivors. Any student—regardless of gender, sexuality, race, ethnicity, national origin, ability, class, etc.—can be a survivor of sexual misconduct, and institutions should be meeting the needs of *all* survivors. Annual climate surveys can help to determine areas of success and areas for improvement. For example, one institution that conducted a campus climate survey determined that some deaf students could not get access to an interpreter for several days, a delay that may have deterred students from returning and prevented them from receiving necessary support services.

Campuses should also be transparent about their disciplinary process by publishing anonymized and aggregated data about gender-based violence on an annual basis. This information should include:

- The number of reported instances of sexual violence (NOT just Clery data).
- The type of process used to resolve each report of sexual misconduct. This includes the informal process, formal process, and information for those who only want support resources, such as counseling services. This information should also indicate whether schools are forcing students to engage in mediation when they do not want to.
- The number of cases that were investigated through the disciplinary process.
- The number of cases in which accommodations were requested, granted, modified, and/or denied.
- The number of respondents who were found responsible or not responsible for sexual misconduct, the sanctions that were imposed, and the reasons given for the outcome decision. With this information, students can gauge whether it is likely that a perpetrator will be held accountable if they were to make a report. For example, if an institution received 277 complaints, yet only two students were held accountable or received any sanctions, this information may help a student decide whether reporting will impact the perpetrator. At the same time, a Task Force member pointed out that these data should be contextualized so that a survivor is not inadvertently discouraged from reporting when it could be helpful.
- Disciplinary process data
 - The number of students who experience any of the following after reporting gender violence:
 - Withdrawal from class
 - Placement on academic probation
 - Voluntary or medical leave from school
 - Transfer or withdrawal from school
 - The number of cases that resulted in appeal
 - The length of each case from time of the initial report to end of case

Accessible Resources

Know Your IX recommends institutions have accessible resources for student survivors. These resources should include: (i) making reasonable accommodations for survivors; (ii) issuing no-contact orders; (iii) facilitating access to orders of protection; (iv) providing access to mental

health services; (v) providing student loan counseling; (vi) reviewing disciplinary actions to determine whether a complainant may have been unfairly disciplined as a result of their complaint.

Reasonable accommodations

Institutions should issue reasonable accommodations and intermediate measures for student survivors. These accommodations could include, for example, housing/residential support, campus escorts, tutoring, transportation arrangement, and campus employment accommodations. Accommodations and intermediate measures for student survivors, however, should not violate the student's other civil rights (e.g., gender neutral housing, disability accommodations). The accommodations should be inclusive of all of the student's needs.

No contact orders

When a respondent is a member of the campus community, institutions should issue a "no contact order." This order should stipulate that continued contact with a victim constitutes a violation of school policy.

Access to orders of protection

Institutions should facilitate access to orders of protection or equivalent protective orders. Assistance should include connecting an individual to victim services providers and arranging any necessary transportation to court at no cost to the victim. Individuals should not be penalized for missing class, work, or other obligations in order to attend the protective order hearings.

Mental health services

Institutions should ensure that victims have access to mental health services at no cost to the survivor, and to other reasonable disability accommodations required by relevant federal and state law, including Section 504 and Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Student loan counseling

Schools should provide student loan counseling for student survivors who are considering temporary withdrawal, permanent withdrawal, or half-time enrollment. Since a change in enrollment status can have a substantial impact on student loans, and institutions should help survivors make informed decisions.

Disciplinary action

Schools should review any disciplinary actions taken against the complainant to see if there is a causal connection between the sexual violence and the misconduct that may have resulted in the complainant being disciplined.

Safe and Confidential Reporting

Ms. Carson recommended that safe and confidential reporting should exist for all students. It is essential that students know when they can report, where to go to report, and what is going to happen once they make a report. Institutions should adopt an explicit amnesty policy as part of

their code of conduct. Know Your IX also recommends appointing sexual assault response coordinators to whom survivors can turn to for support and help accessing services without triggering an investigation by the school or law enforcement. Providing this service is essential so survivors can choose the best avenue for them.

She further recommended that institutions create and disseminate written copies of rules, procedures, and policies including how to:

- Receive confidential resources
- Report an incident confidentially to college or university officials who are not mandated reporters
- Anonymously disclose an incident to school officials, including the use of online mechanisms
- Make a report to a school employee with the authority to address complaints

Fair Disciplinary Process

Ms. Carson contended that to achieve fair processes, the preponderance of the evidence standard should be used in all campus adjudication processes. Prompt and equitable hearings on sexual misconduct should be implemented. While Know Your IX is oriented in a survivor perspective, the organization is also deeply concerned about fair process. In Ms. Carson's words, "if a process is not fair to one person, it is not fair to anyone." To ensure such fairness, Your IX recommends that schools be required to audit their gender-based misconduct policies every two years. Additionally, Ms. Carson discussed several ideas described below, including a Student Survivors' Bill of Rights, Courageous Institutions, opposition to certain policies and various concerns about mandatory reporting.

Student Survivors' Bill of Rights

Ms. Carson suggested that institutional adoption and implementation of a Student Survivors' Bill of Rights is an important mechanism for sustainable support and recovery for survivors. The bill of rights that she described included six points. Students should have the right to:

- i) Receive from the institution reasonable accommodations at no cost.
- ii) Be free from the suggestion by any school employee that a survivor is at fault for an incident of gender-based violence or that a survivor should have acted in a different way.
- iii) Describe the incident to as few individuals as practical.
- iv) Choose to submit evidence during the fact-finding stage.
- v) Cease to participate in a campus disciplinary proceeding at any time.
- vi) Be protected from retaliation by the institution and to have the institution take all reasonable steps to prevent retaliation by any student, the accused and/or the respondent, and/or their friends, family, or others.

With regard to the last of these, Ms. Carson reported that Know Your IX has observed an increase in retaliation, particularly among international graduate students and graduate students who rely on funding (though she emphasized retaliation occurs against faculty and staff as well

as students). She attributed this to the Department of Education's proposed changes¹² to its Title IX regulations and to Brett Kavanaugh's senate hearing.

Courageous Institutions

Ms. Carson reported that Know Your IX has received countless stories from survivors who report that the aftermath of their victimization was made worse by their institution. For example, one survivor reported that they were told by a university official, "I hope you have learned from your mistake." From victim-blaming statements such as this, to a lack of institutional response—institutions are capable of causing additional harm to survivors. This phenomenon is sometimes referred to as institutional betrayal. Know Your IX seeks to end institutional betrayal. Ms. Carson referenced Jennifer Freyd's research about institutional courage, and in doing so, Ms. Carson recommended that institutions:

- i) Comply with civil rights law
- ii) Respond sensitively to victim disclosure (e.g., no victim blaming, make sure survivors get access to resources, etc.).
- iii) Bear witness, be accountable, and apologize.
- iv) Cherish the whistle-blower. They should not be shunned, punished, or pushed out.
- v) Engage in a self-study that includes reflecting on the institution's policies and procedures, engaging with survivors, and determining what changes are needed.
- vi) Conduct anonymous surveys.
- vii) Ensure that leadership is educated about research on sexual violence and related trauma.
- viii) Be transparent about data and policy.
- ix) Use the power of your institution to address the societal problem of sexual violence.
- x) Commit resources for steps i through ix (e.g., ensure that funding is available, hire the personnel to implement this work).

Opposed Policies

In addition to the policies it recommends, Know Your IX also opposes certain policies. Transcript notations, an official note on a perpetrator's academic transcript indicating the findings of sexual misconduct or that the student left the university during a pending investigation, are the first opposed policy. Know Your IX opposes transcript notations on the grounds that they may discourage victims from reporting and discourage administrators from opening or adjudicating investigations. Aware of the lasting effect of a transcript notation, administrators may advertently or inadvertently be less likely to find a perpetrator responsible for sexual misconduct. There is also no evidence that transcript notations decrease the likelihood that a perpetrator re-offends, and the transcript notation serves as an indefinite sanction, which Know Your IX considers inappropriate.

¹² At the time of Ms. Carson's presentation, the final version of pending new Title IX regulations had not been released. These news Title IX regulations were released on May 6, 2020, with an effective date of August 14, 2020.

Mandatory Reporting and Continuum of Disclosure

Ms. Carson noted that most of the recommendations from Know Your IX that are related to mandatory reporting were specific to people under the age of 17. However, in states where reporting is mandatory even for adults, Ms. Carson recommends that institutions try to provide confidential advocates who would not be mandated to report, but who would be able to issue resources and accommodations and communicate with faculty and staff.

In instances of sexual misconduct, survivors typically turn first to their peers. For this reason, Know Your IX contends that institutions should consider mass education for their student bodies about available resources for survivors so that survivor will be likely to get that support information when they disclose to their peers. This could be especially helpful because students are not likely to read through student codes of conduct or sexual misconduct policies immediately after an assault. With a large institution, having as many touch points of knowledge as possible is important.

Rather than focusing on the dichotomy between a student's anonymity and the student's ability to access resources, Ms. Carson suggests that institutions focus on determining how much a survivor needs to disclose in order to obtain reasonable accommodations. For example, institutions that have 24-hour hotlines available are able to help students decide what to do. The hotline can connect callers with medical support, Title IX information, and so forth. Know Your IX recommends an advocate hotline exclusively for the institution, not just city-wide or state-wide hotlines.

Institutions may sometimes grapple with a tension between stopping perpetrators and the discomfort or the cost of prosecution to the survivors who are brave enough to come forward. Rather than trying to balance this tension, Ms. Carson recommended that institutions place survivors at the center of their focus. In her words, "if the way we are functioning within Title IX—if we are only looking at stopping perpetrators, we are doing it wrong." Title IX puts survivors at the center. With Title IX, institutions should ask: What does someone need in order to stay in school? How do we make accommodations for survivors? How do we meet the needs of survivors? That is the best place to work from—looking at the person harmed and trying to help them move forward.

27

Roundtable 2 – April 13

The roundtable discussion on April 13, 2020 included presentations from Professor Nancy Chi Cantalupo and Dr. Anne DePrince. Professor Cantalupo addressed the topic of identifying best practices focused on assisting reporting and developing pathways to action, and Dr. DePrince focused on the topic of identifying best practices regarding sustainable mechanisms for survivor support and recovery.

Several themes emerged from the presentations and discussions. First, discussion throughout the day focused on the value of using comprehensive approaches to campus violence prevention through application of a public health approach to prevention and the integration of Coordinated Community Response Teams (CCRTs). Second, discussion highlighted the importance of expanding reporting options and resources for survivors as a critical area for institutional action. These tools serve as a direct method for addressing violence prevention, and they serve as an important support mechanism for survivors, which, like all successful survivor support, also supports prevention, as survivors are crucial allies in prevention. Third, in addition to increasing reporting, institutions need to prioritize training for all individuals on campus who could potentially receive a disclosure. A final prominent theme of this roundtable discussion was the crucial role of strong leadership within the institution. Executive-level administration must engage beyond setting mandates to achieve the buy-in and cultural change across all levels of an organization for institutional action to be effective.

A detailed summary of the presentations and discussion follows.

Professor Nancy Chi Cantalupo

Nancy Chi Cantalupo is an assistant professor of Law at Barry University. Her expertise centers on the use of law to combat discriminatory violence, with a particular focus on gender-based violence. More specifically, her work focuses on using law and policy as a way to establish incentives for individual campuses to engage in appropriate institutional action to end sexual misconduct. She asserts that institutional action that (i) addresses university culture and (ii) occurs at all levels of the institution (i.e., including the president's office) is the only strategy that will end sexual harassment, provided that the institutional action is "wise and non-sexist." She presented to the Task Force about identifying best practices focused on assisting reporting and developing pathways to action.

Public Health Model

Professor Cantalupo encourages institutions to adopt a public health model when thinking about prevention. Institutional action is often divided into "prevention" on the one hand, and "response" on the other hand, but *all* action is prevention. Under a public health model of prevention there are three parts; Primary prevention includes traditional educational programs (e.g., bystander education) to stop violence before it starts. Secondary prevention includes actions taken immediately after violence or harassment occurs, and is often very focused on providing support to the survivor. Tertiary prevention encompasses long term efforts, such as

disciplinary policies and procedures, sanctions, and other relevant institutional policies addressing sexual misconduct, directed at decreasing victimization and revictimization. A comprehensive approach to prevention is supported by law through Title IX and the Clery Act, as amended by the Violence Against Women Act, and all campuses should have multiple strategies for engaging in all three methods of prevention.

Enhanced Reporting

Professor Cantalupo emphasized the importance of improving sexual misconduct reporting, and highlighted two strategies for institutions to consider:

Partnership Perspective

First, institutions should move beyond a compliance-only perspective (particularly as it relates to secondary prevention), and shift to a partnership perspective on violence prevention. In a compliance-based perspective, prevention efforts are framed as the institution providing help to survivors. A partnership perspective, though, positions the survivor as a partner in the prevention efforts. To mobilize this partnership, institutional support for the survivor can serve as an incentive for survivors to engage in the partnership, and universities should consider other ways to incentivize survivors to come forward. It is critical to provide survivors with the help that they need so that they can be involved in any manner that they are comfortable with during university investigative and disciplinary processes. Sensitivity to the diverse needs of survivors helps to create an atmosphere where survivors are allies in prevention efforts.

Reporting Systems

Second, reporting systems need to expand reporting options for survivors. Given the large number and diversity of survivors, a one-size-fits-all approach to reporting is not sufficient. No single reporting option is going to meet the needs of all survivors. So, the more reporting options available, the better. Professor Cantalupo identified a handful of strategies to enhance and diversify reporting systems on college campuses, including dual-path reporting systems, app-based reporting options through Project Callisto, law enforcement efforts, and campus climate surveys.

The first strategy she discussed was **dual-path reporting systems** whereby all survivors have an option to pursue a confidential or a non-confidential path. Both paths provide survivors with access to resources, but the confidential path allows for resource accessibility without having to name the perpetrator(s), while the non-confidential path allows investigative efforts. With this system, survivors can shift paths along the way; those who initially pursued the confidential path can later decide to pursue the non-confidential path. This dual-path reporting system is modelled on the military's reporting system, which has analogous restrictive and non-restrictive reporting options.

Professor Cantalupo noted that The White House Task Force to Protect Students from Sexual Assault, for which she was a consultant, underscored the importance of expanding options for reporting sexual misconduct. The Task Force convened after the 2011 Dear Colleague Letter (DCL), issued by the U.S. Department of Education's Office of Civil Rights, which turned all

"responsible employees" and anyone who students could reasonably believe have authority to address sexual misconduct into mandatory reporters, actually led to decreased rates of reporting. Universal mandatory reporting tends to "chill" victims from coming forward. Consequently, in their 2017 report,¹³ the White House Task Force issued guidance for institutions to expand reporting options for survivors in an effort to combat reduced reporting. President Trump's administration, rescinded the guidance put forth by the Office of Civil Rights' DCL, but using a method like confidential and non-confidential dual-path reporting is still the recommended best practice for universities.

Increasing reporting options is not only a big advantage for advancing recovery and support for survivors, but Professor Cantalupo said that there is empirical data suggesting that increased reporting options correspond with increased reporting from survivors. Professor Cantalupo referred to a study that suggests, in the military context, that many victims—and an increasing number of survivors over time—have chosen to switch from the restrictive path to a non-restrictive path. If the goal is finding and disciplining perpetrators, that study suggests that dual reporting options are helpful in non-restrictive reporting efforts, because a significant number of restrictive reporters who would not report at all without the restrictive option, over time switch from restrictive to non-restrictive reporting.

Another strategy for expanding reporting options is **Project Callisto**, a software program (i.e., app) that universities can purchase. Project Callisto uses similar technology as the dating and networking app Tinder. A survivor who has access to the app can enter information about what happened—including the name of the perpetrator. The information is stored in escrow, but the survivor can set up various conditions under which the information would be released to the institution's Title IX coordinator. One of these common conditions is repeat perpetrator, so the information would only stay in escrow until another person identified the same perpetrator in their report on the app or included some other information that qualifies as a reason to send both students' reports to the Title IX coordinator.

Professor Cantalupo's understanding is that Project Callisto discovered that there were also therapeutic benefits to the app that did not have anything to do with the identification of repeat perpetrators, which was the primary goal of developing the software. Merely entering the information into the app led to positive therapeutic outcomes, as Callisto found users were three times more likely to seek out medical and emotional services.

Efforts from **law enforcement** can also affect reporting. For considering best practices in the context of law enforcement, Professor Cantalupo recommends a survivor-centered law enforcement program called "You Have Options" employed by the Ashland, Oregon Police Department. This program "establishes uniform law enforcement options for sexual assault reporting and best practice law enforcement strategies to assist in the identification and

¹³https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/images/Documents/1.4.17.VAW%20Event.Guide%20for %20College%20Presidents.PDF

documentation of sexual offenders for You Have Options Program Participating Law Enforcement Agencies."¹⁴

Campus climate surveys are another method of enhancing reporting. They gather information from survivors about their campus experiences without putting the survivor "on the spot." If the survivor did not report via other options, a campus climate survey provides another opportunity to share information about what they experienced. The institution can use these data to determine the scope and dynamics of sexual misconduct on campus, which can inform their efforts moving forward.

Coordinated Community Response Teams

Professor Cantalupo also recommends that institutions implement a Coordinated Community Response Team (CCRT), which she named as a best practice and a comprehensive approach related to reporting and pathways to action. CCRTs (e.g., working groups, standing committees) refer to any collection of important stakeholders on and around campus. Both "town" and "gown" groups are represented on the CCRT because a wide, diverse range of stakeholders is critical. Mobilizing a multitude of stakeholders not only adds diverse perspectives but also helps to make the work more manageable (with too few people working on the issue of gender-based violence (GBV), those involved quickly get overwhelmed). Institutions must also specifically include survivors and faculty members on their CCRTs. CCRTs are important because they incorporate the entire community and require community buy-in to address all levels of intervention and prevention–whether that is service delivery, policy development, or policy implementation. The importance of CCRTs is so critical that the Office of Violence Against Women (OVAW) will not provide funding to any GBV program that does not have a CCRT.

CCRTs are particularly useful for policy development. Some institutions have copied and pasted policies from other universities, a problematic practice for many reasons, but especially with regard to policy implementation. Institutions need to develop their own policies that are functional and feasible for their campus specifically.

Dr. Chris Gidycz raised some concerns about certain tendencies among CCRTs, namely the lack of continuity and sustainability. She explained that, from her 20+ years of experience with CCRTs, committee productivity tends to stagnate for one or more reasons—people tire of being on the committee, new regulations are handed down from the President's Office that restrain the committee's work, or there is little oversight from higher administration. Dr. Gidycz pointed out that when higher administration does not get adequately involved, and when they are not a big enough part of the CCRTs to ensure some continuity, much of the hard work does not ever come to fruition.

Professor Cantalupo agreed that the effectiveness of a CCRT can be influenced by many varying factors, including whether the President's Office is involved. She stated that to be successful with violence prevention efforts, institutions should not only form a CCRT but also bring in consultants to structure and launch the CCRT. She also asserted that the most successful CCRTs

¹⁴ City of Ashland. (2020). The You Have Options Program. <u>https://www.ashland.or.us/Page.asp?NavID=15331</u>

are those with a direct line to the President, or at the very least, to the Provost. The CCRT needs to be a standing committee and needs to have at least one co-chair who will be a stable force—somebody who is secure in their own position and is likely to be at the institution for a long time (e.g., tenured faculty, ideally full professors).

Culture and Retaliation

Many people talk about discipline and investigation as somehow separate from prevention, but they are not. If an institution sends a message that reports will be taken seriously, that retaliation will be taken seriously, and that harassers will not be protected, they can advance violence prevention on their campus. It may be difficult to prioritize these efforts because it feels a bit like you are "putting the horse before the cart." However, when any instance of retaliation is tolerated, it is because there is a culture in the institution that is accepting of retaliation. Interventions must address institutional culture – those interventions that fail to improve institutional culture will not be successful in reducing violence.

When thinking about minimizing retaliation, institutions should think beyond just addressing the problem of retaliation and think more about changing the campus culture. To achieve a culture that does not accept harassment, the issue of GBV should be addressed from multiple angles. Part of campus culture change includes hiring practices. For example, there should be more gender balance among faculty and staff in academic departments. Faculty hires should include at least some individuals with expertise in gender-based violence. Changing the culture will also make the culture less appealing to people doing the harassing because the environment will no longer support or tolerate harassment or retaliation.

A survivor on the Task Force, Mike Avery, responded to this topic stating, "In my situation, decades ago, I never felt comfortable to say anything to anyone. And then you add the power element. This guy has the power to say yay or nay. It was too much of a risk [to report the abuse]. I felt like I had way more to lose. You have to be comfortable that there is a system in place. If it is not, it is going to be very difficult to come forward."

With the power differential between faculty (or coaches, doctors, etc.) and students, college students—especially those who are 18 and 19 years old—are particularly vulnerable. Professor Cantalupo referenced the Me Too movement to illustrate the possibility of gathering survivors into "a little army" to draw attention to serial harassers. There is greater chance of effectiveness when a group of people come together. The challenge is coming up with methods to allow those survivors to identify each other and be able to work together.

Dr. Anne DePrince

Dr. Anne DePrince is a professor in the Department of Psychology at the University of Denver. Her research focuses on the consequences of trauma, particularly as it relates to violence against women and children. Her research also examines the social-emotional and cognitive correlates of interpersonal violence in youth and adults and the application of these correlates to intervention and prevention efforts. Dr. DePrince presented to the Task Force about trauma-informed, multidisciplinary approaches to supporting survivors. In her presentation, Dr. DePrince introduced the concept of a trauma-informed approach (TIA), described features of TIAs, and provided empirical examples of TIA outcomes.

A "trauma-informed" response is often misunderstood as merely providing survivors a compassionate response and emotional support. Although these are important components, they do not themselves constitute a trauma-informed approach. Instead, a trauma-informed approach to supporting survivors refers to responses and efforts that acknowledge the likelihood of trauma symptoms and that address the multitude of ways that trauma may affect survivors. Dr. DePrince discussed the application of TIAs at the individual level, systems level, and in K-12 schools, with each level having distinct features. Because there is less literature available about TIAs at the university level, the K-12 literature can be leveraged for application to higher education settings, though the individual and systems level also have relevant applications to various higher education settings. Dr. DePrince divided the features of TIAs into six categories: **prevalence, impacts, empowerment, collaboration, policies/procedures/practices**, and **relationships**.

Anyone engaging in violence prevention and support for survivors must recognize the **prevalence** of trauma within communities. The next two categories, **impacts** and **empowering** students, go hand in hand. People often think exclusively about providing emotional support to survivors through therapeutic intervention. Survivors, though, have many needs that span different dimensions, including health, safety, economic well-being, legal needs, education, and more. Consequently, to implement a sustainable TIA from a campus perspective, addressing support and recovery efforts for survivors should include a multi-disciplinary response (i.e., **collaboration**). Support and recovery cannot be left to the health and counseling centers alone to address. A multi-disciplinary response requires institutions to consider who else needs to be around the table to develop and implement holistic responses to survivors. Integrating TIAs into **policies/procedures/practices** means just that: institutions must fully integrate knowledge about trauma into institutional policies, procedures, and practices. Moreover, leadership and staff across institutions should have a shared understanding about how trauma affects learning and necessitates campus-wide approaches. Students' needs should be addressed in a holistic way so that students feel physically, socially, emotionally, and academically safe.

To further illustrate the needs of survivors, Dr. DePrince discussed her work conducting a federal project focused on determining how best to provide holistic support for survivors. As part of the project, survivors' legal needs were assessed. Dr. DePrince and her colleagues determined that survivors had legal needs in many areas, all of which were unmet. In the campus context, students clearly have many important judicial-related needs (e.g., navigating systems, understanding options and processes, accessing appropriate support services).

To highlight the importance and influence of <u>relationships</u>, Dr. DePrince presented findings from her research study called the Women's Health Project. The primary goal of the study was to identify the social reactions women received upon disclosing sexual assault and the impact on their well-being and criminal justice engagement. The project included a community sample of women (N=228) who had experienced a sexual assault in the last year and reported the assault to someone formal (i.e., someone other than friends and/or family). Participants were interviewed, on average, 157 days after the assault. The participants in the study were diverse in age, race, ethnicity, and sexuality. Over half of the participants were white, and 44% identified as belonging to one or more ethnic or racial minority groups. Participants' ages ranged from 18 to 62, with an average age of 34.8. The majority (80%) identified as heterosexual, while 20% identified as either lesbian, bisexual, or asexual.

Participants were asked multiple questions during the interviews. Researchers asked participants about the kinds of reactions they received when they disclosed their assault to determine whether they were positive or negative. Positive responses included emotional support and tangible aid (helping people get what they need). Negative reactions included responses in which the survivor was treated differently, control was taken away from them, the respondent engaged in victim blame, the respondent was egocentric, or the respondent was distracted.

Dr. DePrince and colleagues were interested in determining the kind of reactions survivors received after disclosing an assault and how it affected involvement with law enforcement. Researchers asked women about their experiences with community-based providers. In approximately 60% of the cases, women had reported the assault to law enforcement. Results of the study indicated that reporting to law enforcement was associated with having received more tangible aid from community-based providers. The direction of this correlation was not assessed. However, in a small subsample of women who initially had not reported to law enforcement but reported after some time had passed, there was a correlation between receiving tangible aid and eventually reporting to law enforcement. The researchers concluded it was very likely that receiving tangible aid increased the odds of reporting sexual assault to law enforcement. Having a positive experience with someone in the formal arena seems to "open up multiple doors."

At the time of the first interview, 19% of the participants were students. Among them, 28% reported that their university played a substantial role in their negative post-assault experiences. Some examples of how the institutional response affected the survivors' experiences included:

- Not taking steps to prevent this type of experience.
- Creating an environment in which this type of experience seemed common and/or more likely to occur.
- Making it difficult to report the experience.
- Responding inadequately and/or covering up the experience.

Dr. DePrince also referenced research from Dr. Freyd and colleagues who found a link between these negative institutional responses (which they term "institutional betrayal") and poor health outcomes.

In the same study, survivors were asked about reactions they got from reporting an assault to friends and family. Responses from family and friends did not predict delayed reporting to a formal source; but when friends and family were perceived to be more helpful, survivors were more likely to report to law enforcement. Given that the response of friends and family can affect decisions to report to law enforcement, institutions should consider the type of education the broader community receives about sexual violence. How can we make it so that we are all aware

of the resources in the community, so that a friend can help their friend make a report? From a trauma-informed system and a sustainability perspective, having people well-equipped with information is important so that initial disclosure will lead to something helpful to the survivor. Responding by taking control away from the survivor and/or blaming the survivor is not helpful.

Dr. DePrince also acknowledged a potential limitation to their study's application in the university settings. Most of the women in their study fit the stereotypical images of being the "right kind of victim," and women are more likely to report and be taken seriously by law enforcement when an assault is stereotypical (e.g., assaulted by a stranger with a weapon present). People who experience an assault that is *not* stereotypical (e.g., by an acquaintance without armed violence as is often the case in campus assaults) may be less likely to report to law enforcement. The study results about reporting also may have been impacted by survivors' internalized stereotypes about assault, which in turn may have affected their decision about reporting to law enforcement.

To highlight the influence of <u>collaboration</u> when providing a TIA, Dr. DePrince shared findings from the Denver Triage Project. The purpose of this study was to test the impact of a community coordinated response (CCR) to domestic violence (DV) on a victim's well-being and criminal justice outcomes.

As reports of DV came into the police, the research team randomized women into two groups: an outreach group and a referral group (treatment as usual). The outreach group was considered a community coordinated response in which the survivor received a phone call from a community-based advocate. The type of community-based advocate was determined based on review of reports. For example, if a survivor mentioned they wanted a divorce, then it was a legal advocacy organization that made the outreach call. In the call, the advocate told the survivor (or left a voicemail) that they heard the survivor might need the organization's services, and that they were available to support the survivor. The referral group received a typical response, which was a system-based advocate that provided referral information for support and recovery services.

Results indicated that after one year, the participants who received an outreach phone call from an advocate showed a decline in PTSD symptom severity. Participants in the control group (treatment as usual), did not show any reduced severity in PTSD symptoms. Additionally, participants in the outreach condition were more likely to have developed plans to leave their abusive situation. Interestingly, both groups accessed the same number of agencies, but the women in the outreach condition perceived the services to be more helpful. Notably, some of the women who received only voicemails never called the agency back, but the call/voicemail still made a difference. Many women said, "I never called that person back, but I knew someone cared." This concern seemed to have a lasting, positive impact on survivor outcomes. Additionally, the phone call helped with a needs assessment—survivors could more quickly articulate what resources they DID need, even if the call was from a different type of agency. This helped the survivors gain access to the resource they *did* need. The phone call affirmed what the survivors said, and for those who responded to the call, there was flexibility in terms of resources depending on their needs. Dr. DePrince explained that these results suggest that receiving a single phone call from an advocate can significantly affect survivors' health outcomes.

Next, Dr. DePrince discussed coordination for co-occurring Title IX and criminal justice investigations, which requires the use of multi-disciplinary teams (MDTs). She suggested that all campuses should have a memorandum of understanding (MOU) with law enforcement to outline procedures for how they would proceed. To illustrate this point, she shared an example from her research in which she and her study team were embedded in an MDT, a workforce charged with developing an MOU. Her team catalogued all of the work that was happening on the workforce, and they conducted key informant interviews with members of the MDT. Her research team participated in 16 workforce meetings of the MDT and transcribed the meetings in real time. Next, they coded the discussions and comments. The results indicated that although the group did focus on the MOU to some degree, the MDT discussed many topics including current procedures, new procedures, problem solving (as issues were coming up), case consultation, information sharing, policy change, and the MDT operational processes. Dr. DePrince indicated that the topics were a moving target from week to week. She understood that they were meant to talk about an MOU, but first they needed to talk about all of those other topics. Unfortunately, a new district attorney was elected, and the group had to shift gears. Discussing new procedures was only a small percentage of their discussions. It was evident that working together was not about establishing new bureaucracy. Members of the MDT were concerned that there was a lot of turnover, yet they perceived this group as essential to doing their work effectively. Participants perceived that the groups were beneficial for establishing networks and collaboration, sharing information and resources, and facilitating productivity. Being physically present to build relationships was also deemed essential. Obstacles associated with the work of the MDT included time constraints, institutional buy-in, attendance consistency/accountability, treading water or stagnating, and dealing with conflicting interests across members.

Extrapolating from these outcomes, Dr. DePrince highlighted important considerations for institutions trying to establish sustainable models for MDTs. The importance of institutional buyin cannot be overstated. Having leadership and supervisors that understand the importance of the work and diverse membership from across the institution are critical. MDT delegates should invest time in information-sharing and relationship-building. Agendas for meeting should be well structured, which will facilitate guided progress and focus while ensuring that meetings offer time to be responsive to issues as they emerge in real time. Additionally, there is a critical need for strong facilitator leadership. Strong leadership will help to manage multiple stakeholder needs, onboard new members, and articulate shared goals for the group to ensure that the group's work continues to move forward.

Next, Dr. DePrince reported findings from her work in which she and the research team (Gagnon et al., [in prep]) examined survivor experiences with the criminal justice (CJ) system. Participants were asked several questions:

- How would you describe your role in the CJ system?
- In what ways have you felt validated, supported, and/or respected by the CJ system?
• In what ways have you felt invalidated, not supported, and/or disrespected by the CJ system?

Although 83% of women were able to describe the type of role (e.g., big role, no role) they played in the CJ process, almost one in five respondents had no idea about their role in the CJ system. Results from the second question about what made the survivor feel validated and invalidated were two sides of same coin. They felt validated when there was persistent, tenacious communication, but felt invalidated when there were not enough call backs. The survivors reported that they felt validated when they were believed, for example when someone said "this is not your fault." They felt invalidated when belief in their experience was not vocalized or expressed. They felt supported when they were given choices throughout the process, and felt unsupported when they did not have opportunities to make choices. A simple way to convey validation was to offer information and resources. Invalidation occurred through the sheer length of time the CJ process takes, which highlights the importance of explaining to survivors what to expect with CJ involvement.

When asked what they would want to tell professionals, they provided the following responses:

- i) Increase availability of women officers/service providers.
- ii) Improve training on working with sexual assault victims. Sometimes the way people ask questions seemed inconsistent with what they knew about sexual assault.
- iii) Improve communication with victims. Although they understand that the process can take a very long time, they wanted folks to keep checking in with them.
- iv) Provide consistent referrals to resources—survivors wanted to be reminded frequently about the availability of resources.
- v) Have greater sensitivity to trauma-related responses and greater overall compassion
- vi) Start by believing them and refraining from making judgments. This should be implicitly and explicitly communicated to the survivor.

Following Dr. DePrince's presentation, discussion continued regarding intersectionality and the ways institutions can provide a supportive environment for all groups of people, particularly given that women of color experience sexual harassment at disproportionate rates. Professor Cantalupo stated that one reason she focuses on sexual violence as a civil rights matter is because sexual harassment and GBV can be racialized for students of color, an additional function of inequality. Sexual violence is both a cause and a consequence of inequality. Professor Cantalupo further explained that discrimination is often separated from harassment and assault, but it is important to see how harassment and assault are forms of discrimination. Women of color deal with racialized sexualized stereotypes that frame them as unchaste or promiscuous, a stereotype overlapping with myths about rape victims that are also centuries old (e.g., if you are chaste, you cannot be raped). Professor Cantalupo pointed out that although we often associate stereotypes with discrimination, there has been little conversation of stereotyping sexual assault victims and how that functions as a form of discrimination. Educational programs need to start recognizing and talking about the role of stereotypes and how these negatively impact our responses to these cases.

Dr. DePrince further elaborated by referencing research by Dr. Rebecca Campbell. In the study, police reports were coded to identify the number of times rape myths were mentioned (e.g., the survivor was too emotional, did not fight back, etc.). The prevalence of rape myths in these reports speaks to the need for ongoing education for everyone. Dr. DePrince also recommended Jennifer Gomez's work related to cultural betrayal trauma theory. When survivors from minority backgrounds were assaulted by a perpetrator of the same minority background, reporting the assault is sometimes seen as a betrayal of their race. When they are perceived to have betrayed their race in this way, survivors experience worse health outcomes.

Task Force members continued the discussion by raising concerns about the unique vulnerabilities of graduate students, who have special dependence on advisors and mentors for funding, letters of recommendation, and career development and advancement. The impact of harassment on graduate students is often both economic and psychological. Because of this dependent role, graduate students may not see a way out of the situation, so a common response is to "keep your head down." This condition poses questions for academic departments: How are they talking about mentor/mentee relationships? What are they communicating to students as they enter the program? How do they communicate to the students "who is responsible for [them]?"

Dr. Gidycz advocated for institutions to do a better job addressing the continuum of "bad behavior" because bad behaviors tend to escalate into more severe behaviors. Boundary violations should be addressed early on before they escalate, and there needs to be ongoing and concerted discussions about mentoring relationships. Task Force members proposed that departments consider establishing mentoring agreements and have these be a component of a faculty member's annual review. Some programs have implemented co-advising relationships, so the graduate student is not beholden to one particular faculty member. There have also been efforts from graduate student union organizations to provide legal counsel and support with investigations if a graduate student makes a report of sexual misconduct. In a union, the students have some ability to communicate independently from the institution. Regardless, institutions should continuously educate graduate students about what behaviors from faculty are acceptable and what options are available if they are in an uncomfortable, inappropriate, or abusive situation with a faculty member.

Professor Alan Michaels raised a question regarding adjudication of accusations of faculty sexual violations. A common outcome in which a faculty member is accused of sexual misconduct is for the faculty member to resign or retire. From a survivor's perspective, it may not be at all apparent that the resignation or retirement was essentially forced by the institution, so it may also seem that there were no repercussions or consequences for the faculty member. Regardless of the standard of proof, most cases of sexual misconduct involving faculty end up in a confidential settlement. Thus, the issues arises whether it is harmful to remove the abuser but not publicly make a record of the reason for the removal and whether creating a survivor-oriented environment necessitates public acknowledgement of the faculty's wrongdoing. Dr. DePrince shared that, although the lack of transparency about judicial processes can be shocking, explaining this to survivors is incredibly important and goes a long way with them—even if the

survivor is told, "this is a step that we cannot tell you about." Letting the survivor know this information is an important starting place when explaining the entirety of the process—they will not be shocked to learn that a settlement cannot be made public.

Professor Cantalupo also shared a suggestion that in some of these settlement situations, the survivor should be given the option to participate in the negotiation. Although how this would operate as a legal and institutional matter might be complex, in some ways that is precisely what graduate student unions are doing. The person who has been harmed ought to be able to have a say in what appropriate compensation should be. The institution is engaging in the settlement presumably because of obligations under Title IX for the student survivor, so what the survivor says is important information—they should not be cut out unless they choose to not be involved.

Professor Cantalupo further explained that another layer of complexity around faculty investigations and sanctioning is that punishing peers is difficult for faculty members. However, she contended that this may be another reason why it could be helpful to include survivors in the process. Survivors could demand things that would help the faculty/institution to say, "look, we are going to do this—it is what the survivor needs and we are committed to the survivor's ability to get an equal education." This frames the sanctions as providing adequate support for students rather than disciplining their peer. Ultimately though, a Task Force member noted, changing the institutional culture around sexual misconduct requires that faculty endorse disciplinary action for their peers who engage in sexual misconduct.

To address cases where a large number of students have been abused over a long period of time, Dr. Vince Roscigno proposed that university reporting models may benefit from expanding reporting options to have a more centralized and outside unit that could alleviate concerns about the "insider-ness" of perpetrators. For example, in an athletic program, a student could report to someone unaffiliated with athletics. Professor Cantalupo suggested that institutions can achieve this centralization by establishing on-campus victim services offices with advocates who are independent of any one academic department. One concern, though, is making sure students understand that the office is outside their department's chain of command.

Whether or not a student survivor makes a university report is likely connected to responses they receive from their family and/or friends. Mike Avery mentioned that when Richard Strauss' abuse came to light, he had to tell his family about what had happened, which was a very difficult thing to do. Survivors' decisions to report to the institution are influenced based on the responses and reactions they receive after reporting to family and friends. Dr. DePrince further elaborated that unhelpful and harmful responses from friends and family are not only damaging to the survivor, but these types of responses also take away agency from the survivor by making them feel as if they need to protect their family or help their family with *their* emotions. This relates to a larger societal context about how we respond to sexual assault and abuse. People generally do not know how to do that well, which speaks to a need for much larger interventions and education strategies for everyone.

Roundtable 3 – April 20

The roundtable discussion on April 20, 2020 included presentations from Dr. Frank Dobbin, Dr. Donald Tomaskovic-Devey, and Ms. Katherine Lasher. Dr. Dobbin focused on strategies to improve sexual harassment policies, training, and grievance procedures. Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey focused on institutional strategies to improve workplace climate and to prevent a culture of sexual harassment, including strategies to improve institutional responses to sexual harassment complaints. Ms. Lasher focused on the Title IX implications for reporting and responding to sexual misconduct, and she discussed strategies for leveraging these federal regulations to develop and promote responses that are equitable, fair, and just.

Several themes emerged from the presentations and discussions. First, a point that came up in all three roundtables was emphasized here: power differentials among individuals on college campuses (e.g., coach vs. student athlete) contribute to the high rates of sexual misconduct and reluctance of victims to file grievances or to report to authorities. A second focus of this session was on the need for transparency and reliable metrics while also accounting for the oft-observed reality of backlash undermining well-intentioned interventions. For example, being transparent about the culture of sexual misconduct (e.g., rates of violence, forms of violence, etc.) can draw attention to the problem of sexual violence, and thereby tempt institutions to try concealing the information out of self-protective instinct. Collecting and disseminating metrics about sexual misconduct on campus, however, is an essential step to identify target areas for prevention and intervention. Additionally, the presenters suggested that providing this transparency will likely be a catalyst for survivors to report misconduct and access necessary services. At the same time, as another example of backlash, being transparent about the problem of sexual misconduct may cause unrest and concern among constituents, so institutions must be prepared to address this potential and account for it in planning interventions. Third, each presenter stressed the importance of paying attention to high-risk groups and niche vulnerabilities (e.g., STEM labs, graduate programs, athletic departments, and other places on campus where students rely on faculty/coaches/others-in-positions-of-power for their funding, ability to participate in sports or in research, etc.), as opposed to relying on one-size-fits-all prevention and remedy processes. This attention to difference is equally important in the development and delivery of training and education programs. A detailed summary of the presentations and discussion follows.

Dr. Frank Dobbin

Dr. Frank Dobbin is the Henry Ford II Professor of the Social Sciences in the Department of Sociology at Harvard University. Over the last 15 years, Dr. Dobbin has been studying the effects of diversity programs including (i) why organizational leaders adopt certain diversity programs, and (ii) why they expect training to be effective in eradicating harassment. Dr. Dobbin explained that organizations frequently adopt new training programs without existing evidence that the programs produce positive outcomes. Implementing programs without evidence of their effectiveness is an issue for all areas of management-related programs, not just sexual harassment. For example, many organizations have been adopting implicit bias programs, including Google, but Google has seen very little improvement in workforce diversity since the implementation of implicit bias training. Dr. Dobbin's research focuses on understanding whether programs are effective, and if they are not, what needs to change to make them effective.

Employers have "done a lot" in their efforts to address the issue of workplace harassment, but this activity does not appear to have reduced harassment in the corporate world or in universities according to Dr. Dobbin. Despite increasing efforts to reduce sexual harassment, the prevalence of sexual harassment has remained constant over nearly four decades. Surveys from the 1980s indicated that 40% of women were harassed in the workplace. In 2018 the Pew Research Center found that the prevalence was the same—40% of women were still being harassed in the workplace.

Evaluating the effectiveness of sexual harassment grievance procedures and training is difficult. Women are more likely to quit their job than file a complaint, so complaints are a poor metric for evaluation. ¹⁵ Only, approximately 10% of people who believe they have something to complain about file complaints. Sexual harassment research has consistently established that many people leave their jobs after they are harassed, and they do so without filing complaints or telling anyone. Because women are more likely to quit their job after experiencing sexual harassment, than to file a complaint, a new policy (including training) that succeeds in reducing sexual harassment should lead to more women in the workplace. Because training typically increases recognition of sexual harassment, post-training surveys are unreliable. Retention of women workers may be a better metric.

With this in mind, Dr. Dobbin and his colleagues (Kalev, Kim, & Deutsch) conducted research to evaluate whether new policies and programs (i.e., grievance procedures and training programs) affect white, black, Latina, and Asian-American women on the tenured faculty. To determine the effect of sexual harassment policies and programs on tenured faculty, data from two datasets were merged. The first was the 1993-2015 IPEDS faculty composition data for U.S. colleges and universities. These data included faculty composition in regard to race, ethnicity, and gender. The second was a retrospective survey of 605 colleges and universities that Dr. Dobbin and his research team collected. When gathering their data, Dr. Dobbin and his colleagues contacted academic heads—usually deans—or tried to find someone who knew the history of diversity programs and work-life employment practices at their institution. Data were representative of medium and large, private and public schools. The sample included colleges and universities that were larger and more prestigious than the average institution, according to Dr. Dobbin.

In their data analysis, Dobbin and his co-authors examined the impact of new sexual harassment policies and programs on tenured faculty composition by looking at average change in group share over program life (i.e., period in which the policy/program was in place at a certain

¹⁵ Cortina, L. M., & Berdahl, J. L. (2008). Sexual harassment in organizations: A decade of research in review. In J. Barling & C. L. Cooper (Eds.), *Handbook of organizational behavior* (pp. 469-497). Sage Publishing.

institution) from 1993 – 2015. It was hypothesized that if the policies and programs were having their intended effect, the number of female faculty during that timeframe would increase substantially. Analyses were conducted using panel models with fixed effects for institution and year and using robust standard errors. The data analysis controlled for other variables to account for potential factors contributing to the variance, such as regression toward the mean and other conditions occurring at the university (e.g., a new president, HR policies, etc.). Dr. Dobbin and his colleagues are confident that their model isolated the policy and program effect in their results. Various time intervals were observed because universities adopted programs at different times across that time period. Results indicated that among 605 schools, the percent of faculty members who were white men declined substantially over this time from 70% in 1993 to just over 50% in 2015. Conversely, the percent who were white women had a smaller increase from approximately 18% in 1993 to 28% in 2015. Tenured minority faculty increased only a very small percentage during this time.

Based on the results of their analyses, Dr. Dobbin and his colleagues concluded that sexual harassment interventions did not have the intended positive effects. Although the trainings appeared to be beneficial in some cases, these positive outcomes were limited to universities with fewer than 30% female tenured faculty. The implementation of both harassment grievance procedures and mandatory sexual harassment trainings went from having positive effects to having negative effects. This was true for four groups of tenured women: white, African-American, Latina, and Asian-American woman. When women hold roughly 30% or more of tenured jobs, the positive effects of harassment grievance procedures and sexual harassment trainings go away, and negative effects often emerge.

Some of the limited observed diversity of the faculty can be attributed to fewer individuals from minority groups pursuing doctoral degrees from the elite schools that feed most faculty positions, and some can be attributed to the fact that women and minorities exit careers in academia at higher rates than white men. Even after accounting for these factors, the results of their study indicated that sexual harassment interventions did not contribute to increased diversity in faculty composition.

Dr. Dobbin explained that there may be several reasons for the lack of change in faculty composition. One explanation for this could be that the implementation of sexual harassment policies (and corresponding retention of female faculty) appeared to activate group threat, particularly against white women. Group threat, a theory developed in the 1960s, occurs when the dominant group's power (e.g., white males) is challenged and produces actions to weaken the challenger group. That is, if leadership is dominated by one group, and another group begins to threaten their power, we see actions to weaken the challenger group.

Group threat has been shown to harm members of protected groups through retribution. Prior research showed that Ohio women who complained of workplace harassment face retribution and ridicule.¹⁶ Cortina and Magley reported that two-thirds of federal workers who filed

¹⁶ Roscigno, V. J. (2007). *The face of discrimination: How race and gender impact work and home lives*. Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.

harassment complaints experienced backlash;¹⁷ and more recently, researchers have shown that women who were harassed and filed complaints ended up in worse jobs, and in poorer mental and physical health, than women who did not file complaints.¹⁸

There is also reason to believe that conventional sexual harassment training may not have the intended impact on participants because of participants' defensiveness. Some studies have shown that participation in sexual harassment trainings made men more likely to blame harassment on the victims—they perceived the victims as having encouraged it or being capable of preventing it.¹⁹ Sexual harassment training may also increase acceptance of sexual harassment by men.²⁰ Among men who are prone to engaging in harassment, training worsened their attitudes toward harassment, and among most men, training led to a decreased likelihood that they would take complaints of harassment seriously and instead increased their acceptance of sexual harassment.²¹

Dr. Dobbin proposed that one strategy to improve sexual harassment policy outcomes is to consider bystander intervention training which focuses on how to intervene when witnessing sexual harassment rather than focusing on policies and punishments. Bystander intervention programs may be more likely to work because they position trainees in the role of the observer, not as the presumed harasser, which may minimize their defensiveness. Framing them as potential heroes (and not potential villains) may increase their interview.²²

Additionally, Dr. Dobbin proposed that universities rethink the process of making and addressing complaints by considering the potential use of an ombud office. The ombud's office is typically a neutral office outside of any departmental chain of command. An ombud may be able to receive complaints confidentially and help victims think through their options. With this option, survivors may be more likely to report sexual harassment. This may also be an effective strategy if survivors were then able to decide whether the harasser is notified, which could potentially minimize retribution. Universities still need a formal process to hear and adjudicate complaints in order to formally sanction harassers. However, using the ombud's office may be more effective in bringing people forward.

Dr. Dobbin acknowledged that data collection did not include information about the standard content of the sexual harassment policies (grievance procedures and training) or the quantity and frequency of trainings. Content and dosage are critical areas of intervention development and

¹⁷ Cortina, L. M., & Magley, V. J. (2003). Raising voice, risking retaliation: Events following interpersonal mistreatment in the workplace. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 8(4), 247.

¹⁸ McLaughlin, H., Uggen, C., & Blackstone, A. (2017). The economic and career effects of sexual harassment on working women. *Gender & Society*, *31*(3), 333-358.

¹⁹ Bingham, S. G., & Scherer, L. L. (2001). The unexpected effects of a sexual harassment educational program. *The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science*, *37*(2), 125-153.

²⁰ Kearney, L. K., Rochlen, A. B., & King, E. B. (2004). Male Gender Role Conflict, Sexual Harassment Tolerance, and the Efficacy of a Psychoeducative Training Program. *Psychology of Men & Masculinity*, *5*(1), 72.

²¹ Robb, L. A., & Doverspike, D. (2001). Self-reported proclivity to harass as a moderator of the effectiveness of sexual harassment-prevention training. *Psychological Reports*, 88(1), 85-88.

²² Cares, A. C., Banyard, V. L., Moynihan, M. M., Williams, L. M., Potter, S. J., & Stapleton, J. G. (2015). Changing attitudes about being a bystander to violence: Translating an in-person sexual violence prevention program to a new campus. *Violence against women*, *21*(2), 165-187.

implementation, so not having these data limited conclusions that can be made about study results.

Although Dr. Dobbin emphasized sexual harassment in his presentation, the connection between sexual harassment and sexual assault was also addressed. Universities need to focus on changing campus culture. A culture that is permissive of sexual harassment is the same type of culture that tolerates sexual assault. Addressing all these interconnected issues requires widespread culture change.

One of the issues with how training has been handled on campuses is that training initiatives are typically driven by efforts at compliance with directives from the federal government (i.e., Title IX). Dr. Dobbin contends that people do not tend to respond well to these type of mandates. "Home-grown" strategies that have faculty design input and ownership are more likely to succeed. For example, when companies create their own diversity task force (instead of hiring an outside consultant), everything works much better—a home-grown task force can have significant positive effects.

Dr. Donald Tomaskovic-Devey

Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey is a Professor of Sociology and the Director of the Center for Employment Equity (CEE) at the University of Massachusetts, Amherst. His presentation focused on processes that generate sexual harassment and organizational responses. Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey explained that most universities and most workplaces address sexual harassment with an unduly legalistic approach, which is not effective.

Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey's presentation focused initially on a project that he conducted along with an economist, Carly McCann, in which they analyzed all of the legal claims made to the United States Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) and all of the state Fair Employment Practice Agencies (FEPA) between 2011 and 2016. These data are interesting because the EEOC is the door into the legal system—anyone wanting to enter the legal arena for a discrimination related complaint must first file a complaint with the EEOC.

In 2016, the EEOC issued a report estimating that 85% of women would be harassed during their career.²³ In his work with Carly McCann and M. V. Lee Badget, Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey estimated that over 5 million employees experience sexual harassment at work each year.²⁴ The majority of victims are women, but almost 20% are men. Only 25% to 40% of survivors will disclose this to someone in their workplace. When they do disclose, people tend to report to individuals that they trust (e.g., co-workers, local supervisors, or union representatives) rather than reporting through a formal complaint system. Just over 9,000 of these incidents turn into

²³ U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. 2016. "Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace." See EEOC report at https://www.eeoc.gov/june-2016-report-co-chairs-select-task-force-study-harassment-workplace?renderforprint=1

²⁴ McCann, C., Tomaskovic-Devey, D., & Badgett, L. (2018). *Employers' responses to sexual harassment*. Center for Employment Equity. http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3407960

formal charges with the EEOC or FEPA, and even fewer (n=8,147) are determined to have potential legal merit. Ultimately, only 27% (fewer than 2,000) of those who file a sexual harassment charge with the EEOC receive any benefit, and 23% receive some monetary compensation. Moreover, the compensation is somewhat small, with the median award only \$10,000. It is also concerning that only 12% of charges lead to an agreement to alter workplace practices.

When survivors try to go to the court system after filing with the EEOC, 90% of them are turned away because their cases are not considered strong enough for lawyers to take. For those cases that are accepted, a higher proportion (60%) receive monetary benefits and the average dollar payout is also slightly higher. However, the private bar is less likely than the EEOC to negotiate workplace changes, and non-disclosure agreements are widespread.

Black women have the highest risk with a rate of victimization that is four times larger than their proportion of the labor force. Not surprisingly, people who are in less powerful positions are more likely to encounter situations of sexual harassment. These statistics reveal a large issue around reporting. People tend to refrain from reporting sexual harassment because they do not expect employers to maintain confidentiality. Additionally, most employers react punitively against people who file formal sexual harassment charges. Over half (64%) of formal sexual harassment charges are associated with job loss, and 68% of charges include allegations of employer retaliation after the charge was made. Retaliation is highest against black women. Past research also shows that when people complain about discrimination or sexual harassment, their original goals are to make their workplace a safer place (not to gain financial compensation or send the perpetrator to jail). When complaints are channeled into a legal system, though, the goal of a safe workplace is abandoned.

Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey highlighted two important implications from his research. The first is that most incidents never reach formal complaint systems. The second is that legal remedies are rare, weak, and typically ineffective at improving workplace climate. Indeed, when there is a greater legal component in the grievance procedure, there is more backlash against the survivors. Adopting a legalistic point of view, then, may not be the best approach to addressing sexual harassment. Rather, a promising approach may be to think of sexual harassment as a form of harassment in general. The EEOC concluded in its 2016²⁵ report that sexual harassment should be framed as a form of power-based harassment and that workplace bullying (in all its forms) are failures of management in addressing workplace climate. By adopting this point of view, preventing sexual harassment and sexual abuse "requires changing the organizational tolerance of abusive behavior by powerful actors." If a workplace tolerates abuse in certain niches, sexual abuse is also likely to occur.

Given his view that legalistic responses are ineffective, Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey presented five ideas for best addressing sexual harassment.

²⁵ U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. 2016. "Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace." See EEOC report at <u>https://www.eeoc.gov/june-2016-report-co-chairs-select-task-force-study-harassment-workplace?renderforprint=1</u>

- i) Do not rely on legalistic remedies. A focus on harassment must be a part of normal business practices and not just a reaction to failures.
- ii) Do not tolerate harassment of any type.
- iii) Introduce proportionate accountability in the system.
- iv) Create transparency at all levels while trying to minimize the challenges caused by privacy constraints For example, prior to engaging with institutional systems and resources, students should have comprehensive knowledge about how the systems work at the institution, how the systems perform, and what possible outcomes could occur.
- v) Generate (and publicize) metrics that allow an institution to see how it is doing and to be held accountable.

Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey then discussed the application of routine activity theory to sexual harassment prevention strategies in a university setting. Routine activity theory may be useful when trying to identify where harassment is most likely to occur. Routine activity theory suggests that crime occurs when there are available targets, willing offenders, and the absence of capable guardians.²⁶ Targets are plentiful and are available in any place where power imbalances exist. In some ways, all bureaucratic organizations are structured in a way that makes this possible. It is not possible to predict who the willing offenders will be. It *is* possible, though, to consider the places in an organization that lack capable guardians. The absence of capable guardians varies most across organizations and this is where intervention can occur. When students, staff, or faculty do not speak up about sexual harassment, it is often because they perceive that there are no capable guardians. Similarly, when individuals engage in harassing behaviors, they often do so because they do not think anyone will intervene and, in some cases, believe that their colleagues will protect them.

Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey pointed out that this basic analysis can be applied to niche areas on campus. He drew attention to STEM labs where power differentials seem to be extraordinarily high. Typically, STEM labs are isolated from the rest of a university. Everyone in those labs is dependent on head scientists for employment, publications, and other professional necessities. The National Academy of Sciences issued a critical report in the last year or two about the problematic power differentials in STEM labs where typically nobody is providing oversight. Like STEM labs, any area on campus where significant power differentials exist, and where external monitoring is minimal or non-existent, can develop a culture of abuse. Unsurprisingly, most egregious cases of sexual abuse happen in these type of environments. However, institutions need to look at routine cases as well as the most egregious ones. Focusing on metrics and transparency will support efforts to address this wide spectrum of cases. As an example, Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey shared that the graduate school at his institution does not interview students when they drop out of the program. According to AAU studies, many female graduate students are being assaulted and harassed, and, whereas employees in a company can leave and find a new job if they are being harassed by a boss, students tend to have fewer options. To quit a program and start somewhere else is much more challenging. Graduate students who drop out or

²⁶ Cohen, L. E., & Felson, M. (1979). Social change and crime rate trends: A routine activity approach. *American Sociological Review*, 588-608.

transfer to other programs could help to pinpoint areas of concern. Conducting exit interviews could help to identify reasons that students are leaving their program, and looking at these patterns of turnover could be useful for generating metrics and identifying problematic patterns.

A starting place when thinking about sexual harassment prevention may be to consider the six key factors about bullying and harassment that Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey presented:

- i) Most complaints never reach the formal complaint system.
- ii) Legal remedies are rare.
- iii) It is not about sex, it's about power.
- iv) Sexual harassment happens most often in work settings where routine harassment is tolerated.
- v) Sexual harassment is more common in hyper-masculine environments.
- vi) Sexual harassment and other forms of bullying are more likely in settings that lack capable guardians.

Dr. Tomaskovic-Devey expanded on this list. Sexual harassment is more common in environments that permit harassing behaviors in general, and also where hyper-masculinity is tolerated. Institutions may want to start thinking about where on their campus bullying behavior is more likely to be tolerated. Where are the more hyper-masculine environments? Athletic departments may be such a place because they are units that are built around coaches, and sometimes, bullying is admired in coaches. In a place like an athletic department, where there can be this strong level of authority, power, and cultural acceptance of bullying, athletes may be taught to be submissive and accepting of bullying as part of that culture. Such behaviors may not be just tolerated, but actually reinforced by coaches and others in positions of power and may be adopted by athletes and/or those with less power. At the same time, not all faculty or university affiliates who are bullies are going to engage in sexual harassment, and similarly, not all of those who engage in sexual abuse engage in other explicit bullying behaviors. Particularly when cases persist over a long period of time, the perpetrators have to be "good" at it, able to hide, and often come across as the "nice guy." Establishing capable guardians may be an effective strategy for addressing the range of abuse that occurs across college campus environments.

Ms. Katherine Lasher

Ms. Katherine Lasher is the Associate Vice President in the Office of Institutional Equity at The Ohio State University, where she manages Ohio State's response to reports of discrimination, harassment, and sexual misconduct that are covered by federal law, state law, and/or university policy for matters involving students, faculty, staff, and visitors. This centralized office houses the university's Americans with Disabilities Act, Affirmative Action and Equal Employment Opportunity, Protection of Minors, and Title IX functions. [At the time of Ms. Lasher's presentation, the final version of pending new Title IX regulations had not been released. These new Title IX regulations were released on May 6, 2020, with an effective date of August 14, 2020. Some of these new regulations will impact the substance of what Ms. Lasher described to the Task Force. A description of those changes is included at the end of the summary].

Ms. Lasher began by providing a summary of Title IX, which is the federal legislation that guides most institutions' policies related to sexual misconduct prevention and response. Title IX (1972) states that "No person in the United States shall, on the basis of sex be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any education program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance." Although Title IX was initially applied to athletics, its application has now expanded into many areas, including pregnant and parenting students, sexual misconduct, and more.

The term sexual misconduct, in this context, encompasses many behaviors, including sexual assault, sexual harassment, domestic violence, stalking, sexual exploitation, and sex and gender-based discrimination.

Title IX mandates institutions to stop discrimination, prevent recurrence, and remedy the effects upon the victim/survivor/community. One way institutions implement this mandate is through duty to report. That is, anyone at an institution who has the authority to take action to redress sexual misconduct or has been deemed a mandatory reporter, or anyone a student reasonably could believe would have authority or responsibility over such matters, is considered a responsible employee and is required to report sexual misconduct. Discretion about responsible employees is often left to the institutions, but most require that, at minimum, all faculty members must report sexual assault.

In addition to reporting mandates made by Title IX, there may be felony reporting laws that vary by state. For example, Ohio law requires that those who are not in a legally protected role and who have knowledge of a felony report it to law enforcement. These felony reporting laws may create barriers to reporting, by not allowing information to be kept confidential.

Ms. Lasher pointed out additional barriers to reporting that were identified through the 2019 AAU campus climate survey. The AAU results for OSU's campus in particular revealed that the primary reasons students refrained from contacting resources following an assault were because they: (i) felt they could handle it themselves, (ii) believed that their experience was not serious enough to contact programs or resources, (iii) were too embarrassed or ashamed, or felt it would be too emotionally difficult, or (iv) did not want the perpetrator to get in trouble.²⁷ Other reasons reported include fear that it would not be kept confidential, concerns about being believed, fear about negative academic, social or professional consequences, not knowing where to go or who to tell, or fear of retaliation. Additional reporting factors included: whether the report would be taken seriously, whether a fair investigation would be conducted, language barriers, distrust or the justice system, access to resources, and fear of being judged. It is also important that universities consider power differentials when considering barriers to reporting and institutional response to sexual misconduct, especially in cases between faculty and students or staff.

Title IX dictates that universities have a responsibility to respond to complaints of sexual misconduct. University responses must be prompt, fair, and equitable. When addressing sexual

²⁷ Cantor, D., Fisher, B., Chibnall, S., Harps, S., Townsend, R., Thomas, G., Lee, H., Kranz, V., Herbison, R., & Madden, K. (2019). *Report on the AAU campus climate survey on sexual assault and misconduct: The Ohio State University*. <u>https://www.osu.edu/assets/buckeyesact/2019_campus_climate_survey.pdf</u>

misconduct complaints, institutions should coordinate a response to all complaints, provide information to those involved, and should conduct investigations and/or adjudicate complaints of harassment. Survivors should receive information about various confidential and nonconfidential support resources, internal investigative options, and external processes, such as sexual assault nurse examiner (SANE) examinations. Interim measures are individualized supports that may be available to help those who may have experienced incidents of sexual misconduct. Examples of interim measures include, but are not limited to, no contact directives, changes in class or work scheduling, or counselling and academic support. Universities have noted an increase in reports due to increased awareness and education, but while survivors maintain a desire for support resources and interim measures, the desire for investigations has not necessarily increased at the same rates.

A component of institutional response can include an investigation, which involves: (i) meeting with the complainant, the respondent, and relevant witnesses; (ii) collecting and reviewing relevant evidence as provided by participants; and (iii) ensuring a fair and equitable process while understanding the impact of trauma. One goal during an investigation is to ensure the process is fair, thorough, and impartial to both the complainant and respondent, so that those involved have the same opportunity to provide information that they feel is relevant to the investigation. Most institutions now allow a support person to be present during this process. Typically, the support person is not an advocate, though some universities are allowing more of an advocate role. Ms. Lasher noted that there is a whole body of literature about trauma-informed investigations (e.g., Dr. Rebecca Campbell) which addresses the importance of understanding that an investigation can be fair while also being trauma-informed.

Different outcome models are used across the U.S., including investigative models and hearing models. In both the investigatory and hearing models a preponderance of the evidence standard is applied. Generally, with an investigatory model, an investigator will investigate the facts by interviewing the complainant, respondent, and any witnesses, examining relevant documents, and make a finding as to whether or not there has been a policy violation. Although, Ms. Lasher noted that processes may vary somewhat across institutions.

In the hearing model, after the university investigates the complaint, a Title IX hearing is conducted. Generally, at the Title IX hearing, the participants provide statements, put forth evidence, and may be subject to cross-examination. The trier of fact, which is often a hearing panel or hearing officer, will make findings as to whether or not there has been a policy violation. Ms. Lasher noted that hearing models also vary by institution.

In 2018, in *Doe v. Baum*, the United States Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit held that in public university disciplinary proceedings, students have the right to cross-examine a witness where the witnesses' credibility is at stake. The court noted that, "if a university is faced with competing narratives about potential misconduct, the administration must facilitate some form of cross-examination in order to satisfy due process." *Baum* also required institutions to offer a hearing if the sanction could result in suspension or expulsion from the university. Thus, after *Baum*, public institutions in the Sixth Circuit, which includes Kentucky, Michigan, Ohio and Tennessee, were required to follow these holdings.

Alternative resolutions are another option which also may include a variety of approaches. For example, alternative resolutions can involve educational conversations, mediation, facilitated discussions, and/or restorative justice. Using an alternative resolution model affords the possibility for many outcome options.

Ms. Lasher discussed the importance of building trust through the response processes. To build trust, institutions must enhance transparency. Transparency is especially essential for students who may participate in the process only if they have the information. Methods for generating transparency can include a variety of approaches: generating metrics, conducting climate surveys, and providing accessibility information about resources and processes. Though it may not be necessary to conduct a climate survey every year, it is a good idea to gather valuable feedback from students, faculty, and staff to determine where to focus efforts. Additionally, information should be available in multiple formats and not just available on websites. Other suggestions to promote transparency include conducting social media campaigns, presenting information at freshman orientations, issuing letters to every incoming student, and meeting with and utilizing student leaders. It is particularly important to provide information to the community in the fall during the "red zone"—the time when students are particularly susceptible to sexual misconduct victimization.

The Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) requires that institutions provide sexual misconduct prevention training. There are historically high-risk groups that universities have focused on, but education and training should be also provided to everyone. Scaling up training programs is challenging. Universities should consider multimodal approaches for education, which includes a combination of in-person and online education. Campus climate surveys can be a useful tool to help identify specific educational needs and high-risk groups. It is also helpful if educational programs are tailored to specific audiences (e.g., athletics, Greek orgs, STEM/Medicine, LGBTQ community). A one-size fits all approach to prevention is not likely to be effective.

At the time of Ms. Lasher's presentation, the final version of pending new Title IX regulations had not been released. These new Title IX regulations were released on May 6, 2020, with an effective date of August 14, 2020. Some of the changes in the new Title IX regulations will change aspects of the higher education landscape Ms. Lasher described at the roundtable. Changes in the new regulations, as they relate to higher education, include:

- Universities must now allow cross-examination of the parties and any witnesses during a live hearing. Cross examination will be conducted by advisers for the parties, but not the parties themselves.
- Each institution may now determine whether to use preponderance of the evidence or clear and convincing evidence as the standard of proof to determine policy violations, and must use the same standard for all complaints.
- New institutional requirements for investigations: providing, with an identified process, a formal written complaint and notice of the allegations; allowing equal opportunity for the parties to present evidence, and an opportunity to review evidence before the hearing.
- Interim measures are renamed "supportive measures," and the new regulations outline processes for supportive measures.

- Providing a process for an informal resolution, which may be used at any point prior to a determination of responsibility, so long as a formal complaint has been filed. Informal resolution is not permitted to resolve allegations that an employee sexually harassed a student.
- Changing the definition of sexual harassment. Sexual harassment under the new regulations means conduct on the basis of sex of one or more of the following types:
 - i) Quid pro quo sexual harassment, meaning that "an employee of the recipient conditions the provision of an aid, benefit, or service of the recipient on an individual's participation in unwelcome sexual conduct;"
 - ii) Hostile educational environment, meaning "unwelcome conduct determined by a reasonable person to be so severe, pervasive, and objectively offensive that it effectively denies a person equal access to the recipient education program or activity;" or
 - iii) Sexual assault, dating violence, domestic violence, or stalking, as defined under U.S. law.

With the inclusion definitions detailed in Appendix B, the Task Force adopted four methods for identifying known cases of sexual abuse at institutions of higher education. The first method was a Lexis Nexis database search for news articles related to large-scale sexual abuse cases. A Boolean string of key words was used to search the Lexis Nexis database for relevant news articles.²⁸ We identified 23 cases using this method. Second, the Task Force conducted a database search in Google using the same key words. The first 1,000 hits were screened to determine whether any new cases were identified. Because no additional cases were found in the first 1,000 hits, the remaining hits were not screened. Third, we reviewed all sexual violence cases currently under investigation by the U.S. Department of Education to determine whether they met our inclusion criteria. We identified eight additional cases. Fourth, we looked for cases that may have been mentioned as examples or points of reference in articles, reports, or legal cases about cases that were previously identified and included in the list of cases. We did not identify any additional cases with this method.

²⁸ After an iterative process of identifying key search terms, the final Boolean string was as follows: (sex* abus* scandal OR serial sex* abus* OR sex* assault scandal OR serial sex* assault OR serial molest* OR sex* assault multiple victim* OR sex* abuse multiple victim* OR sex* violen* scandal OR serial or sex viol* perpetration OR sex* abus* perpetrat* OR sex* assault perpetrat* OR grop* OR fondl*OR unwanted touch* OR non-consensual touch* OR non-consensual kiss* OR non-consensual sex* OR unwanted kiss* OR rape* OR incest OR statutory rape) AND (coach OR professor OR doctor OR physician OR medical professional) AND (college OR university OR higher education) AND NOT (sex* assault* by student) AND NOT (high school) AND NOT (catholic church) AND NOT (clergy) AND NOT (Nassar OR Strauss OR Sandusky). Additional names were added to the exclusion string as they became known (e.g., AND NOT Tyndall OR Dennis Kelly OR Robert Miller OR Reginald Archibald OR Xu Gang OR Jorge Dominguez OR Thomas Roma OR Douglas Perlitz OR Robert Kurzban OR Bernie Fine).

Appendix B: Key Definitions

A necessary first step for creating the background summary of cases was deciding which cases to include, so the Task Force established inclusion and exclusion criteria. Cases were included if they occurred within the jurisdiction of a US institution of higher education and became known within the last ten years. This included cases of sexual abuse perpetrated by a coach, physician, professor, priest, or other university affiliate against two or more survivors. Survivors could include anyone—a student, community member, colleague, athlete, etc. Cases were not included if they pertained solely to sexual harassment or stalking.²⁹ Cases were also not included if they involved only student-on-student sexual assaults. Student-on-student cases were not included for several reasons. First, the nature of these incidents is often characteristically different than those involving employees and non-student affiliates, and the Task Force was created as part of the response to the abusive actions of Richard Strauss, a physician and professor. Second, employees of a university tend to be employed for many years and have more opportunity to engage in "long-term" abuse as compared to students who typically have a finite amount of time on campus. Third, employees and students tend to receive different training around sexual abuse, so we wanted to focus our analysis on cases involving university employees and non-student affiliates.

The Task Force determined a number of additional definitions for identifying cases and to create the background summary of known instances of large-scale sexual abuse at institutions of higher education. These terms included "sexual abuse," "recent," "known," "large-scale," and "institution of higher education."

For "sexual abuse," the Task Force adopted the definition of sexual assault delineated in the Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act of 1990: "An offense that meets the definition of rape, fondling, incest, or statutory rape as used in the FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting system. A sexual offense is any sexual act directed against another person, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent." Rape is defined as the "penetration, no matter how slight, of the vagina or anus with any body part or object, or oral penetration by a sex organ of another person, without the consent of the victim, including of the private body parts of another person for the purpose of sexual gratification, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim, including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent because of his/her age." Incest is defined as "sexual intercourse between persons who are related to each other within the degrees wherein marriage is prohibited by law." Incest is defined as "sexual intercourse between persons who are related to each other within the degrees wherein marriage is prohibited by law."

For "recent" the Task Force included cases that were first publicly reported in 2010 or later, regardless of when the abuse was alleged to have occurred. We did not include cases that were first publicly reported after October 31, 2019 when our search for cases completed.

²⁹ Although sexual harassment is serious sexual misconduct that must be addressed in university and other settings, it is in a different category from the subject of the current study involving sexual assault and abuse and is not within the scope of this project.

For "known," the Task Force included only cases that were publicly reported and relied only on information already in the public record.

For "large-scale," the Task Force included all cases with two or more alleged survivors, but not cases in which a single individual was victimized.

For occurring at an "institution of higher education," the task force included only U.S.-based institutions. For such institutions, cases were also included if the abuse occurred within an institution's "jurisdiction," i.e., on campus or off campus, if under the institution's auspices.

Appendix C: References

- Aggeler, M. (2019, May 9). Harvard Finds Decades-long Pattern of Sexual Misconduct by Former Professor. *The Cut.* https://www.thecut.com/2019/05/harvard-professor-jorgedominguez-sexual-misconduct-investigation.html
- Almasy, S. & Becker, S. (2019, June 26). Former USC gynecologist George Tyndall accused of sexual assault of 16 patients. CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2019/06/26/us/former-uscgynecologist-charged-sexual-assault/index.html
- Anderson, N. (2018, May 10). Academia's #MeToo moment: Women accuse professors of sexual misconduct. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/academias-metoo-moment-womenaccuse-professors-of-sexual-misconduct/2018/05/10/474102de-2631-11e8-874bd517e912f125_story.html
- Anderson, N. (2018, December 13). U-Va. Professor retires after investigation indicates he had inappropriate sexual contact with student. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/u-va-professor-retires-afterinvestigation-indicates-he-had-inappropriate-sexual-contact-withstudent/2018/12/13/4b0dcb1e-fcbd-11e8-83c0-b06139e540e5_story.html
- Anonymous complaints 3rd party complaint about sexual harassment against Prof. Geoff Marcy, Astronomy. (2011). http://geoffreymarcy.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/PRA-Release_12-17-15_Professor-Geoffrey-Marcy.pdf
- Arias Sanguinetti Wang & Torrijos, LLP. (2018, May 25). First California State Class Action Lawsuits Filed Against University of Southern California For Failing To Protect Students From Sexual Abuse by USC Gynecologist Dr. George Tyndall. *Global Newswire*. https://www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2018/05/25/1512329/0/en/First-California-State-Class-Action-Lawsuits-Filed-Against-University-of-Southern-California-For-Failing-To-Protect-Students-From-Sexual-Abuse-By-USC-Gynecologist-Dr-George-Tyndall.html
- Arnold, A. (2018, November 19). Surviving the 'Predators' Club.' *The Cut.* https://www.thecut.com/2018/11/dartmouth-professors-sexually-assaulted-studentslawsuit.html
- Associated Press. (2011, November 14). Jerry Sandusky says showers with boys involved horseplay, not crimes. *The Patriot-News*.

https://www.pennlive.com/midstate/2011/11/jerry_sandusky_says_showers_wi.html Associated Press. (2013, October 29). Penn State University agrees to pay \$59.7m to 26 sexual

abuse victims of Jerry Sandusky. *The Telegraph*. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/northamerica/usa/10410712/Penn-State-University-agrees-to-pay-59.7m-to-26-sexual-abuse-victims-of-Jerry-Sandusky.html

Associated Press. (2014, May 15). University of Connecticut music professor accused of child sex abuse retires with \$69,000 annual pension. *Daily Mail*. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2629267/UConn-professor-accused-childabuse-retires-69G-pension.html

- Associated Press. (2017, November 25). Award-winning author and professor at UVA is accused unwanted sexual touching and making vulgar remarks to female students. *Daily Mail*. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-5117369/Award-winning-author-professor-accused-harassment.html
- Attorney General. (2017). *Investigation into Conduct of Dartmouth Professors*. Concord, NH: Gordon MacDonald. https://communications.dartmouth.edu/sites/communications.dartmouth.edu/files/185241 0.pdf
- Baker, A. (2013, July 8). Lawsuit Says 2 Rabbis Abused Boys at Jewish High School. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2013/07/09/nyregion/lawsuit-says-2-rabbisabused-boys-at-jewish-high-school.html
- Bartlett, T. & Gluckman, N. (2018, February 27). She Left Harvard. He Got to Stay. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*. https://www.chronicle.com/interactives/harvard-harassment
- Berger, J. & McCafferty, M. (2019, May 2). Harvard Gov Dept Climate Committee Find 'Prolonged Institutional Failure' in Final Report. *The Harvard Crimson*. https://www.thecrimson.com/article/2019/5/2/gov-committee-report/
- Berger, J. & McCafferty, M. (2019, May 9). Harvard Prof. Dominguez Stripped of Emeritus Status Following Conclusion of Title IX Investigation. *The Harvard Crimson*. https://www.thecrimson.com/article/2019/5/9/dominguez-investigation-closes/
- Berger, P. (2012, December 13). Student Claims of Abuse Not Reported by Yeshiva U. *The Forward*. https://forward.com/news/167588/student-claims-of-abuse-not-reported-byyeshiva-u/
- Berger, P. (2013, July 8). Former Y.U. High School Students File \$380M Suit Claiming Sex Abuse Cover-Up. *The Forward*. https://forward.com/news/180007/former-yu-highschool-students-file-380m-suit-cla/
- Boeheim, Syracuse settle with ball boys in Fine scandal. (2015, August 6). *Fox Sports*. https://www.foxsports.com/college-basketball/story/syracuse-orange-jim-boeheim-gloriaallred-bernie-fine-scandal-080615
- Bollag, S. (2014, February 10). Timeline of the Title IX lawsuits filed against NU. *The Daily Northwestern.* https://dailynorthwestern.com/title-ix-lawsuits-2/
- Bollag, S. (2015, November 3). Philosophy Prof. Peter Ludlow resigns from Northwestern. *The Daily Northwestern*. https://dailynorthwestern.com/2015/11/03/campus/philosophy-prof-peter-ludlow-resigns-from-northwestern/
- Bonnell, C. (2019, January 23). Shame: Fordham Releases List of Abusive Priests. *The Fordham Ram.* https://fordhamram.com/65959/opinion/shame-fordham-releases-list-of-abusive-priests/
- Bowen, N. (2018, September 10). The Pervasive Power of Male Privilege at America's Elite Universities. *Hyperallergic*. https://hyperallergic.com/444114/the-pervasive-power-ofmale-privilege-at-americas-elite-universities/

- Bradford, E. (2018, May 29). Former student accuses U.Va. Professor John Casey of sexual assault. *The Cavalier Daily*. https://www.cavalierdaily.com/article/2018/05/former-student-accuses-john-casey-of-sexual-assault
- Breunlin, E. & Kast, M. (2018, December 21). UT fires academic adviser who sexually harassed students at last job, admits he wasn't vetted. *Knoxville News Sentinel*. https://www.knoxnews.com/story/news/education/2018/12/21/ut-fires-adviser-whoharassed-his-last-job-he-wasnt-vetted/2388279002/
- Brown, R., Newman, B., Simpson, L., & Young, C. (2017, November 14). Next Steps: Our Commitment to Providing a Safe and Supportive Campus Environment. https://mailchi.mp/berklee/message-from-the-president-berklees-commitment-toaddressing-sexual-misconduct-on-campus
- Brown, R., Newman, B., Simpson, L., & Young, C. (2017, November 17). Progress Report from the President and SVP for Student Enrollment and Engagement. Retrieved from https://mailchi.mp/berklee/progress_report_students
- Brown, R., Newman, B., Simpson, L., & Young, C. (2017, December 5). Progress Report: Student Engagement Opportunities. https://mailchi.mp/berklee/message-from-seniorleadership-progress-report
- Brown, R., Newman, B., Simpson, L., & Young, C. (2017, December 14). Progress Report: Working Group and Process Timeline. https://mailchi.mp/bostonconservatory/messagefrom-senior-leadership-progress-update-on-working-group-and-timeline
- Brown, R., Newman, B., Simpson, L., & Young, C. (2018, February 16). Progress Report: Working Group, New Hires, and Training. https://mailchi.mp/berklee/progress-reportworking-group-new-hires-and-training-96345
- Brown, R., Newman, B., Simpson, L., & Young, C. (2018, March 6). Progress Report: Update on Equity Policy and Case Reviews. https://mailchi.mp/berklee/progress-report-updateon-equity-policy-and-case-reviews-96449
- Brown, R., Newman, B., Simpson, L., & Young, C. (2018, May 1). Progress Report: Training and Dialogue and Campus Culture. https://www.berklee.edu/president/progress-report-training-and-dialogue-and-campus-culture
- Burke, M. (2018, February 7). Flute professor accused of sexual harassment 'secretly filmed himself having sex with students in his classroom and sent them photographs of his genitals.' *Daily Mail*. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-5364075/Flute-professor-accused-sexually-harassing-students.html
- Butterworth, C. (2018, March 15). Drexel's former Neurology Chair arrested over alleged rape. *The Daily Pennsylvanian*. https://www.thedp.com/article/2018/03/drexel-rape-sexual-assault-neurology-chair-west-philly-upenn-penn-philadelphia
- Calder, R. (2013, July 12). New sex accusers vs. Yeshiva. *The New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2013/07/12/new-sex-accusers-vs-yeshiva/

Casarez, J., Grinberg, E., Moghe, S., & Tran, L. (2018, February 1). She filed a complaint against Larry Nassar in 2014. Nothing Happened. CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2018/02/01/us/msu-amanda-thomashow-complaint-larrynassar/index.html

- Casey, M. (2019, August 6). Dartmouth College settles sexual misconduct lawsuit. *Concord Monitor*. https://www.concordmonitor.com/Dartmouth-settles-sexual-misconductlawsuit-27535480
- Catholic News Service. (2019, June 10). Federal judge OKs \$60 million settlement in Haitian orphanage abuse case. *National Catholic Reporter*. https://www.ncronline.org/news/accountability/federal-judge-oks-60-million-settlement-haitian-orphanage-abuse-case
- Chakrabarti, M. & Mitchel, Z. (2017, November 14). Berklee President Says 11 Faculty Members Were Fired For Sexual Misconduct Over 13 Years. *Radio Boston*. https://www.wbur.org/radioboston/2017/11/14/berklee-sexual-harassment
- Chinoy, S. (2014, May 1). UC Berkeley on new list of schools under investigation for handling of sexual violence. *The Daily Californian*. https://www.dailycal.org/2014/05/01/uc-berkeley-new-list-schools-investigation-handling-sexual-violence/

Christine Adams, et al., v. Ohio University. Civil Action No. 2:17-cv-200 (S.D. OH. E. Div.)

- CNN Wire Staff (2011, November 8). Sandusky abuse claims date back to 1994, grand jury says. *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2011/11/07/justice/pennsylvania-coach-abuse-timeline/index.html
- CNN Wire Staff. (2011, November 15). Sandusky admits he 'horsed around,' but insists he's innocent. *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2011/11/14/us/pennsylvania-coach-abuse/index.html
- Cohen, J. (2019, September 13). As Students From China Flock to University of Illinois, Lawsuit Alleges Ex-Professor Targeted Female Chinese Students. *ProPublica*. https://www.propublica.org/article/as-students-from-china-flock-to-university-of-illinoislawsuit-alleges-ex-professor-targeted-female-chinese-students
- Cohen, S. & Massarella, L. (2018, February 20). Disgraced neurologist accused of sexually abusing more patients. *New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2018/02/20/disgraced-neurologist-accused-of-sexually-abusing-more-than-a-dozen-other-patients/
- Connecticut General Assembly. (2011). An Act Concerning the Response Of School Districts and the Departments of Education and Children and Families to Reports of Child Abuse and Neglect and the Identification of Foster Children in a School District. (Public Act no. 11-93, Substitute House Bill No. 5431). Hartford, CT. Retrieved from https://www.cga.ct.gov/2011/SUM/2011SUM00093-R02HB-05431-SUM.htm
- Cummings, B. (2019, February 12). Preliminary settlement in Haitian sex abuse case involving Fairfield U., others. *CT Post*. https://www.ctpost.com/local/article/Preliminarysettlement-in-Haitian-sex-abuse-case-13608099.php
- Dandrea, A. (2018, November 15). Dartmouth Faces Class-Action Lawsuit Following Professor Misconduct Allegations. Valley News. https://www.vnews.com/Lawsuit-alleges-tenured-Dartmouth-College-professors-sexually-assaulted-students-21573820
- Dartmouth College. (2018, February 19). *Update on ongoing investigations*. https://https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2018-0219.html
- Dartmouth College. (2018, June 14). *Disciplinary Process Update on 3 PBS Faculty*. https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2018-0614.html

- Dartmouth College. (2018, June 26). *Update on PBS faculty member disciplinary process*. https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2018-0626.html
- Dartmouth College. (2018, July 17). *Update on PBS faculty member disciplinary process*. https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2018-0717.html
- Dartmouth College. (2018, October 29). *Address to the General Faculty*. https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2018-1031.html

Dartmouth College. (2018, November 15). *Lawsuit filed against Dartmouth*. https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2018-1115.html

Dartmouth College. (2018, December 12). *Important Community Message*. https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2018-1212.html

- Dartmouth College. (2019, January 3). *Announcing the Campus Climate and Culture Initiative*. https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2019-0103.html
- Dartmouth College. (2019, April 5). *National Discussion on Sexual Assault and Sexual Harassment at America's Colleges, Universities and Service Academies.* https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2019-0405.html

Dartmouth College. (2019, August 6). *Settlement of Title IX Lawsuit*. https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2019-0806.html

- Dartmouth Senior Staff. (2017, October 25). Three psychology professors under investigation for 'serious misconduct'. *The Dartmouth*. https://www.thedartmouth.com/article/2017/10/three-psychology-professors-underinvestigation-for-serious-misconduct
- Dartmouth Senior Staff. (2017, October 31). Three professors under criminal investigation for sexual misconduct. *The Dartmouth*. https://www.thedartmouth.com/article/2017/10/three-professors-under-criminal-investigation-for-sexual-misconduct
- Dartmouth Senior Staff. (2019, January 15). \$70 million lawsuit alleges Dartmouth turned blind eye to sexual abuse. *The Dartmouth*. https://www.thedartmouth.com/article/2018/11/college-faces-70-million-federal-classaction-lawsuit

Dartmouth Senior Staff. (2019, May 2). New allegations of sexual assault made in ongoing lawsuit against Dartmouth. *The Dartmouth*. https://www.thedartmouth.com/article/2019/05/new-allegations-of-sexual-assault-madein-ongoing-lawsuit-against-dartmouth

Dartmouth settles lawsuit over sexual misconduct allegations against former professors. (2019, August 6). *CBS News*. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/dartmouth-college-settleslawsuit-sexual-misconduct-allegations-former-professors-today-2019-08-06/

Dazio, S. (2019, June 26). Ex-USC gynecologist charged in sex assaults of 16 patients. Associated Press News. https://apnews.com/eb6dd923c2dd4be78e853bab5f7e4883

Debevoise & Plimpton LLP. (2019). *Report on the Investigation of Dr. Reginald Archibald*. New York, NY. https://archibaldreport.com/

- Debucquoy-Dodley, D. (2013, July 16). UConn professor investigated for alleged child sex abuse dating back to the '60s. *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2013/07/16/us/uconn-professor-abuse-allegations/index.html
- Dobnik, V. & Klepper, D. (2019, August 22). Yeshiva University hit with sexual abuse lawsuit. *Associated Press News*. https://apnews.com/e52f5e2716594121972d0fd947b3920a
- Dorn, S. & Klein, M. (2018, September 22). College professors allegedly sold drugs, 'pimped' out students. *The New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2018/09/22/john-jay-professors-allegedly-ran-swamp-of-drug-dealing-sexual-assault/
- Dowty, D. (2011, November 27). Syracuse University fires assistant men's basketball coach Bernie Fine. *Syracuse News*.

https://www.syracuse.com/news/2011/11/syracuse_university_fires_assi.html

- Doyle-Burr, N. (2018, July 17). Third Dartmouth Professor Ousted in Sexual Misconduct Inquiry. Valley News. https://www.vnews.com/Third-Dartmouth-Professor-Leaves-Following-Investigation-into-Sexual-Misconduct-Allegations-18888459
- Doyle-Burr, N. (2019, May 2). Two former students join class-action lawsuit against Dartmouth. *Concord Monitor*. https://www.concordmonitor.com/Two-More-Plaintiffs-Come-Forward-in-\$70-Million-Lawsuit-Against-Dartmouth-College-25288576
- Drake, M. (2018, May 3). A Message from President Drake. https://president.osu.edu/story/message-drake-2.
- Drake, M. (2018, May 21). A Message from President Drake: Strauss Investigation Update. https://president.osu.edu/strauss-update-alumni-may-2018
- Drake, M. (2018, June 7). A Message from President Drake: Strauss Investigation Update. https://president.osu.edu/story/strauss-update-campus-june-2018
- Drake, M. (2018, June 12). A Message from President Drake. https://president.osu.edu/strauss-update-student-athletes-june-2018.
- Drake, M. (2018, July 20). A Message from President Drake: Strauss Investigation Update. https://president.osu.edu/story/strauss-update-campus-july-2018
- Drake, M. (2018, November 15). A Message from President Drake. https://president.osu.edu/story/message-drake-0
- Drake, M. (2019, February 1). A Message from President Drake: Strauss Investigation Update. https://president.osu.edu/strauss-update-alumni-february-2019
- Drake, M. (2019, February 2). A Message from President Drake: Strauss Investigation Update. https://president.osu.edu/story/strauss-update-campus-february-2019
- Drake, M. (2019, May 17). A Message from President Drake: Strauss Investigation Report. https://president.osu.edu/story/strauss-investigation-report
- Drake, M. (2019, May 17). A Message from President Drake: Strauss Investigation Update. https://president.osu.edu/strauss-update-alumni-may-2019
- Drake, M. (2019, October 1). A Message from President Drake: Strauss Investigation Update. https://president.osu.edu/story/strauss-update-october-2019
- Drash, W. (2011, November 14). Prosecutors: Coach went from mentor to predator. *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2011/11/12/us/penn-state-scandal/index.html
- Drinker, Biddle & Reath LLP. (2014). Report of Special Counsel to the Special Committee for Investigation Regarding the Alleged Misconduct of Robert F. Miller. Retrieved from

 $https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/1030106\-report-of-special-counsel-to-the-special.html$

- Dwyer, C. (2019, September 5). Michigan State University To Pay \$4.5 Million Fine Over Larry Nassar Scandal. *NPR*. https://www.npr.org/2019/09/05/757909245/michigan-state-university-to-pay-4-5-million-fine-over-larry-nassar-scandal
- Engber, D. (2017, November 13). Three Dartmouth Psychology Professors Are Under Investigation for "Sexual Misconduct". *Slate*. https://slate.com/technology/2017/11/dartmouth-professor-todd-heatherton-accused-ofgroping-a-woman-in-2002.html
- Evans, T., Alesia, M., & Kwiatkowski, M. (2016, September 12). Former USA Gymnastics doctor accused of abuse. *IndyStar*. https://www.indystar.com/story/news/2016/09/12/former-usa-gymnastics-doctoraccused-abuse/89995734/
- Eyewitness News. (2018, October 19). New York City hospital says doctor abused children for decades. *WABC-TV*. https://abc7ny.com/4513895/
- Fairfield University. (2013, June 28). *Fairfield University Statement*. https://www.fairfield.edu/news/press-releases/2013/june/fairfield-university-statement.html
- Feng, J. (2019, September 11). Former University of Illinois Professor Xu Gang Sued Over Alleged Rape And Other Sex Crimes. *Sup China*. https://supchina.com/2019/09/11/former-university-of-illinois-professor-xu-gang-suedover-alleged-rape-and-other-sex-crimes/
- Finn Dixon & Herling. (2019). Report of Independent Investigation: Sexual Misconduct by Yale Professor D. Eugene Redmond. Stamford, CT: D.M. Daly. https://news.yale.edu/sites/default/files/files/Daly-Report_Aug-14-2019.pdf
- Finnegan, J. (2019 June 27). Ex-USC gynecologist George Tyndall arrested, charged with sexual assault of student patients. *Fierce Healthcare*. https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/practices/ex-usc-gynecologist-george-tyndall-arrestedcharged-sexual-assault-student-patients
- Flaherty, C. (2015, June 16). A Step Forward for Philosophy. *Inside Higher Ed.* https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2015/06/16/philosophy-association-board-reachesout-victims-sexual-assault-and-harassment
- Flaherty, C. (2015, October 12). Is an Apology Enough? *Inside Higher Ed.* https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2015/10/12/scientists-debate-conduct-prominentberkeley-astronomer-found-have-sexually-harassed
- Flaherty, C. (2015, November 4). Another Harasser Resigns. *Inside Higher Ed.* https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2015/11/04/northwestern-philosophy-professorresigns-during-termination-hearing-over-sexual
- Flaherty, C. (2018, February 12). Juilliard Reviewing U of Cincinnati's Harassment Findings. Inside Higher Ed. https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2018/02/12/juilliardreviewing-u-cincinnatis-harassment-findings

- Flaherty, C. (2019, August 21). Report: UT Knoxville Professor Repeatedly Violated Harassment Policies. *Inside Higher Ed.* https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2019/08/21/report-ut-knoxville-professorrepeatedly-violated-harassment-policies
- Flute camp chief stands by flutist accused of sex misconduct. (2018, February 8). *Associated Press News*. https://apnews.com/742d191efa354b59b9be5e0f7fbbbadd
- Fordham University. (n.d.). Sexual and Related Misconduct Policy and Procedures For the Fordham University Community. https://www.fordham.edu/download/downloads/id/13565/sexual_and_related_misconduc t policy and procedure.pdf
- Former University of Illinois professor accused of sexual and physical abuse: "He tried to kill me". (2019, September 16). *CBS News*. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/gary-xu-former-university-of-illinois-professor-accused-of-sexual-abuse/
- Fox News. (2014, May 15). UConn professor accused of child abuse retires with \$69G pension. *Fox News*. https://www.foxnews.com/us/uconn-professor-accused-of-child-abuse-retireswith-69g-pension
- Franciscan University of Steubenville. (2019). *Historical Review and Actions Taken Regarding Campus Safety*. Steubenville: OH. https://integrityandtruth.franciscan.edu/franciscan-university-of-steubenville-historical-review-and-actions-taken-regarding-campus-safety/
- Freeh Sporkin & Sullivan, LLP. (2012). Report of the Special Investigative Counsel Regarding the Actions of The Pennsylvania State University Related to the Child Sexual Abuse Committed by Gerald A. Sandusky. State College, PA. https://archive.nytimes.com/www.nytimes.com/interactive/2012/07/12/sports/ncaafootbal 1/13pennstate-document.html?module=inline
- Frehse, R. (2019, August 22). Former Yale professor sexually assaulted five students, report says. *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2019/08/21/us/yale-misconduct-report/index.html
- Frej, W. (2018, May 30). 52 Women Accuse Former USC Gynecologist George Tyndall of Sexual Misconduct. *The Huffington Post*. https://www.huffpost.com/entry/georgetyndall-women-accuse-usc-gynecologist-sexualmisconduct_n_5b0e65fbe4b0802d69cfc73d
- Frolik, C. & Sweigart, J. (2017, March 5). Local doctor accused of sexual misconduct. Dayton Daily News. https://www.daytondailynews.com/news/local-doctor-accused-sexualmisconduct/E7O87WjOph3rdo5Ev10KeP/
- Fu, A. & Wang, L. (n.d.). Forty Years in the Making: Dominguez and Sexual Misconduct At Harvard. *The Harvard Crimson*. https://www.thecrimson.com/article/2018/5/23/thedominguez-case/
- Gallion, B. (2017, February 23). Interim president to consider whether professor accused of sexual harassment should be dismissed. *The Post: Ohio University*. https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2017/02/sexual-harassment-escobedo-benoit
- Gallion, B. (2017, March 2). OU interim president moves to fire professor accused of sexual harassment. *The Post: Ohio University*.

https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2017/03/descutner-initiates-dismissal-process-andrew-escobedo

Gallion, B. (2017, March 13). English graduate students criticize handling of sexual harassment allegations. *The Post: Ohio University*.

https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2017/03/graduate-students-sexual-harassment

- Gallion, B. (2017, March 16). English faculty send letter to students in response to Escobedo case. *The Post: Ohio University*. https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2017/03/englishfaculty-letter-escobedo
- Gallion, B. (2017, April 4). English professor facing dismissal for sexual harassment requests faculty hearing. *The Post: Ohio University*.

https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2017/04/sexual-harassment-english-hearing

- Gallion, B. (2017, June 1). Hearing date set for professor accused of sexual harassment. *The Post: Ohio University.* https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2017/06/english-professor-escobedo-hearing-date
- Gallion, B. (2017, August 19). English professor facing dismissal for sexual harassment resigns. *The Post: Ohio University*. https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2017/08/sexual-harassment-escobedo-resigns
- Gallion, B. (2017, November 20). Professor accused of sexual harassment earned \$143,000 during paid administrative leave. *The Post: Ohio University*. https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2017/11/escobedo-paid-administrative-leave
- Gallion, B. (2018, February 15). Ex-English professor accused of additional sexual harassment. *The Post: Ohio University*. https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2018/02/escobedoenglish-sexual-harassment-complaint-ohio-university
- Gallion, B. (2018, November 14). Ohio University settles with students in sexual misconduct case. *The Post: Ohio University*. https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2018/11/ohio-university-settlement-escobedo-sexual-assault
- Gallion, B. (2018, November 15). Students suing OU were denied treatment at Counseling and Psychological Services. *The Post: Ohio University*.

https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2018/11/ou-student-lawsuit-cps-and rew-escobedo

- Gallion, B. (2018, November 25). They sued Ohio University over sexual harassment. It became a full-time job. *The Post: Ohio University*. https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2018/11/sexual-harassment-ohio-university
 - lawsuit-retaliation
- Ganim, S. (2011, November 17). Exclusive: Jerry Sandusky interview prompts long-ago victims to contact lawyer. *The Patriot-News*. https://www.pennlive.com/midstate/2011/11/exclusive_jerry_sandusky_inter.html

Garrison, J. (2019, May 9). Harvard bans ex-professor after finding 'unwelcome sexual conduct' spanned four decades. USA Today. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2019/05/09/harvard-university-professorjorge-dominguez-sexual-harassment-misconduct-metoo-title-ix/1154497001/

- Garrity, M. (2018, March 2). Former Drexel neurologist faces new charges in NY. *The Triangle*. https://www.thetriangle.org/news/former-drexel-neurologist-faces-new-charges-in-ny/
- Gast, H. (2018, February 21). UC professor's misconduct brought to light. *The Xavier Newswire*. https://xaviernewswire.com/2018/02/21/uc-professors-misconduct-brought-to-light/
- Ghorayshi, A. (2015, October 9). Famous Berkeley Astronomer Violated Sexual Harassment Policies Over Many Years. *Buzzfeed News*. https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/azeenghorayshi/famous-astronomer-allegedlysexually-harassed-students
- Giannamore, P. (2019, April 12). Franciscan University names five priests accused of sexual misconduct. *WTOV9*. https://wtov9.com/news/local/franciscan-university-names-five-priests-accused-of-sexual-misconduct
- Gluckman, N. (2017, November 30). UVa Professor Accused of Sexual Harassment Will Not Teach in the Spring. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*. https://www.chronicle.com/article/UVa-Professor-Accused-of/241942
- Gluckman, N., Read, B., Mangan, K., & Quilantan, B. (2017, November 13). Sexual Harassment and Assault in Higher Ed: What's Happened Since Weinstein. *The Chronicle of Higher Education.* https://www.chronicle.com/article/Sexual-HarassmentAssault/241757
- Grasgreen, A. (2014, March 5). Slap on the Wrist? *Inside Higher Ed.* https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2014/03/05/questions-severity-northwesternprofessor-assault-case
- Guerrant, E. (2019, August 19). MSU Appoints Presidential Advisers on Sexual Misconduct Issues. *MSU Today*. https://msutoday.msu.edu/news/2019/msu-appoints-presidentialadvisers-on-sexual-misconduct-issues/
- Guerrant, E. (2019, September 5). Stanley Sets Course of Action Following Federal Reviews. *MSU Today*. https://msutoday.msu.edu/news/2019/stanley-sets-course-of-action-following-federal-reviews/
- Hahn, C. (2017, November 26). Berklee College of Music president apologizes amid widening sexual misconduct scandal. *The Daily Pennsylvanian*. https://www.thedp.com/article/2017/11/berklee-college-music-sexual-assault-scandal
- Hanlon, Phil. (2017, November 10). *Community message on ongoing investigations*. https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/announcements/2017-1110.html
- Hartocollis, A. (2018, November 15). Dartmouth Professors Are Accused of Sexual Abuse by 7 Women in Lawsuit. *The New York Times*.
- https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/15/us/dartmouth-professors-sexual-harassment.html Henderson, L. (n.d.). *Presidential Steering Committee on Sexual Misconduct*.
 - https://www.dartmouth.edu/~president/pscsm.html
- Herbert, G. (2019, January 15). See 13 Jesuit priests accused of sexual abuse in Upstate NY. *Syracuse News*. https://www.syracuse.com/news/g661-2019/01/45ff4878e4514/see-13-jesuit-priests-accused-of-sexual-abuse-in-upstate-ny.html

- Herman Law Firm. (2013, July 16). UConn music professor Robert Miller investigated for child sexual abuse. *Herman Law*. https://www.hermanlaw.com/blog/uconn-music-professor-robert-miller-investigated-child-sexual-abuse/
- Hodge, M. (2017, November 23). Disgraced Doc: What did Larry Nassar do and how long has the former USA gymnastics doctor been jailed for after sexually assaulting young gymnasts?. *The Sun.* https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/4982103/larry-nassar-usgymnastics-coach-simone-biles-doctor/
- Ibarra, N. (2019, September 24). UC Santa Cruz fires tenured professor in wake of sexual misconduct investigation. Santa Cruz Sentinel. https://www.santacruzsentinel.com/2019/09/24/ucsc-professor-fired-in-wake-of-sexualmisconduct-investigation/
- Jaeger, M. (2017, November 21). Neurologist accused of sexually abusing patients. *New York Post.* https://nypost.com/2017/11/21/neurologist-accused-of-sexually-abusing-patients/
- Jane Doe v. George Tyndall. Case No. 2:18-cv-05010 (Cen. Dis. CA. West. Div. 2018)
- Jaschik, S. (2014, February 3). Philosophy of Sexism? *Inside Higher Ed.* https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2014/02/03/u-colorado-plans-change-culture-philosophy-department-found-be-sexist
- Jaschik, S. (2014, February 27). Abuse Ignored. *Inside Higher Ed.* https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2014/02/27/outside-study-finds-uconn-ignored-allegations-professor-endangered-children-and
- John Doe 20 et al. v. University of Southern California. Case No. 1 98TCV15551 (Calif. Co. L.A.)
- Kannan, V. (2018, April 25). Penn graduate Robert Kurzban had relationship with her while he was her minor advisor. *The Daily Pennsylvanian*. https://www.thedp.com/article/2018/04/kurzban-philadelphia-evolutionary-psychologyupenn-ivy-league-pennsylvania-misconduct-higher-ed
- Kannan, V. & Liu, M. (2018, April 11). Penn professor had sexual relationship with his student in apparent violation of U. policy. *The Daily Pennsylvanian*. https://www.thedp.com/article/2018/04/investigation-upenn-psychology-sexualmisconduct-faculty-student-policy-ivy-league-kurzban
- Kast, M. (2018, September 27). Longtime UT professor resigns amid probe of sexual misconduct accusations by current, former students. *Knoxville News Sentinel*. https://www.knoxnews.com/story/news/education/2018/09/27/ut-professor-sexualmisconduct-investigation-henri-grissino-mayer/1409473002/
- Kast, M. (2018, October 3). University of Tennessee professor accused of sexual misconduct had 'creepy' behavior for years, ex-colleagues say. *Knoxville News Sentinel*. https://www.knoxnews.com/story/news/education/2018/10/03/henri-grissino-mayertennessee-sexual-harassment/1485477002/
- Kast, M. (2019, August 20). University of Tennessee professor sexually harassed students for years, report says. *Knoxville News Sentinel*.

https://www.knoxnews.com/story/news/education/2019/08/20/henri-grissino-mayer-utk-professor-sexual-harassment/2059768001/

- Kellogg & Van Aken LLP. (2019, March 5). Number of Victims Alleging Sexual Misconduct by Men's Health Physician at USC Triples as More Plaintiffs Join Lawsuit. *Globe Newswire*. https://www.globenewswire.com/newsrelease/2019/03/05/1748121/0/en/Number-of-Victims-Alleging-Sexual-Misconduct-by-Men-s-Health-Physician-at-USC-Triples-as-More-Plaintiffs-Join-Lawsuit.html
- Kellogg & Van Aken LLP. (2019, May 9). Number of Victims in USC Men's Health Sex Scandal Jumps to 50 as 18 More Men Join Lawsuit Alleging Sexual Misconduct. Associated Press. https://www.globenewswire.com/newsrelease/2019/05/09/1821055/0/en/Number-of-Victims-in-USC-Men-s-Health-Sex-Scandal-Jumps-to-50-as-18-More-Men-Join-Lawsuit-Alleging-Sexual-Misconduct.html
- Kipnis, L. (2017, April 2). Eyewitness to a Title IX Witch Trial. *The Chronicle Review*. https://www.chronicle.com/article/Eyewitness-to-a-Title-IX-Witch/239634
- Klein, M. (2019, May 18). Axing scandalous John Jay College professors will cost nearly half million dollars. *The New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2019/05/18/axing-scandalousjohn-jay-college-professors-will-cost-nearly-half-million-dollars/
- Klein, M., Dorn, S., & Golding, B. (2019, May 14). John Jay College plans to fire professors over sex and drug scandal. *The New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2019/05/14/john-jaycollege-plans-to-fire-professors-over-sex-and-drug-scandal/
- Kossakowski, S. (2018, January 4). Photography professor Thomas Roma amid allegations of sexual misconduct. *Columbia Spectator*. https://www.columbiaspectator.com/arts-and-entertainment/2018/01/04/photography-professor-thomas-roma-retires-amid-allegations-of-sexual-misconduct-by-former-students/
- Kozlowski, K. (2017, August 10). How MSU became suspect in dozens of rapes. *The Detroit News*. https://www.detroitnews.com/story/news/local/michigan/2017/08/10/rise-fall-larry-nassar/104491508/
- Lampen, C. (2019, June 11). John Jay College of Criminal Justice Is 'Cesspool of Sexism,' Lawsuit Alleges. *Gothamist*. https://gothamist.com/news/john-jay-college-of-criminaljustice-is-cesspool-of-sexism-lawsuit-alleges
- Lansing State Journal & IndyStar. (n.d.). Who is Larry Nassar? USA Today. https://www.usatoday.com/pages/interactives/larry-nassar-timeline/
- Larosa, N. (2019, January 15). Northeast Province of the Society of Jesus Releases Names of Priests Credibly Accused of Abuse. *Fordham News*. https://news.fordham.edu/universitynews/northeast-province-of-the-society-of-jesus-releases-names-of-priests-crediblyaccused-of-abuse/
- Lawsuit alleges sexual battery of male gay & bi students by USC student health doctor. (2019, February 13). *Los Angeles Blade*. https://www.losangelesblade.com/2019/02/13/lawsuitalleges-sexual-battery-of-male-gay-bi-students-by-usc-student-health-doctor/

- Lazar, K. (2017, November 8). Berklee let teachers quietly leave after alleged sex abuse, and pushed students for silence. *The Boston Globe*. https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2017/11/08/berklee-college-lets-teachers-quietlyleave-after-alleged-sexual-abuse-students-least-one-found-another-teachingjob/yfCkCCmdJzxkiEgrQK4cWM/story.html
- Lazar, K. (2017, November 13). Berklee president: 11 faculty members have been terminated in 13 years for sex assault, harassment. *The Boston Globe*. https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2017/11/13/berklee-school-music-president-hold-meeting-monday-sex-harassment-campus/wXBMrQVkSz968DA3OixqMP/story.html
- Lee, E. & Lu, R. (2017, November 18). Fifteen students allege three professors created 'hostile academic environment'. *The Dartmouth*. https://www.thedartmouth.com/article/2017/11/fifteen-students-allege-three-professors-created-hostile-academic-environment
- Lee, T. (2018, February 21). Ex-Drexel Neurology Chair Faces Sexual Assault Charges. Newsweek. https://www.newsweek.com/ex-drexel-neurology-chair-faces-sexual-assaultcharges-814800
- Liu, M. (2018, May 2). Prof. Kurzban steps down as president of academic society after allegations of U. violations. *The Daily Pennsylvanian*. https://www.thedp.com/article/2018/05/penn-psychology-professor-robert-kurzban-stepsdown-evolutionary-pyschology-society-upenn
- Liu, M. (2018, July 22). Professor Kurzban resigned after allegations of inappropriate relationships with students. *The Daily Pennsylvanian*. https://www.thedp.com/article/2018/07/robert-kurzban-resigns-professor-upennromantic-relationships-philadelphia-penn-psychology
- Liya, F. (2019, October 31). Shenzhen Court Favors Professor Accused in Sexual Assault Case. *Sixth Tone*. https://www.sixthtone.com/news/1004768/shenzhen-court-favors-professoraccused-in-sexual-assault-case
- Maese, R. (2019, May 17). Ohio State team doctor sexually abused 177 students over decades, report finds. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/sports/2019/05/17/ohio-state-team-doctor-sexually-abused-students-over-decades-report-finds/
- Mahony, E. (2019, June 6). Fairfield University, others liable for \$60 million settlement ordered in Haiti orphanage abuse case. *Hartford Courant*. https://www.courant.com/news/connecticut/hc-news-perlitz-haiti-abuse-settlement-20190606-20190606-t3v7xeuqozakdfu5q56z6zegcm-story.html
- Mangan, K. (2017, November 22). Prominent Creative-Writing Professor at UVa Is Accused of Sexually Harassing Students. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*. https://www.chronicle.com/article/Prominent-Creative-Writing/241861
- Mangan, K. (2017, December 3). Professor at UC-Santa Cruz Disputes Sexual-Assault Accusations. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*. https://www.chronicle.com/article/Professor-at-UC-Santa-Cruz/241964

- Manley, Stewart, & Finaldi. (2016, November 29). Victim's Attorneys Drew, Cooper & Anding And Manly, Stewart & Finaldi Issue Notice Of Intent To File Claim Against Michigan State University And Dr. Larry Nassar In Alleged Sex Abuse Case. *PR Newswire*. https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/victims-attorneys-drew-cooper--anding-andmanly-stewart--finaldi-issue-notice-of-intent-to-file-claim-against-michigan-stateuniversity-and-dr-larry-nassar-in-alleged-sex-abuse-case-300370087.html
- Manley, Stewart, & Finaldi. (2017, October 5). Victim's Attorneys Manly, Stewart & Finaldi Demand Release Of Michigan State University's Internal Investigation of Larry Nassar Case. *PR Newswire*. https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/victims-attorneysmanly-stewart--finaldi-demand-release-of-michigan-state-universitys-internalinvestigation-of-larry-nassar-case-300531993.html
- Marshall, A. & Gallion, B. (2017, February 25). Students holds rally, demand English professor be fired. *The Post: Ohio University*. https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2017/02/frcrally-english-escobedo
- Mason, K. (2019, May 14). Re: Conclusion of Ongoing Investigation and Open Campus Meeting Wednesday, May 15.

http://www.jjay.cuny.edu/sites/default/files/President/conclusion_ongoing_investigation_ opencampus_meeting_May_14.pdf.

- Mayko, M. (2013, June 29). \$12M settlement reached in sex abuse cases. *CT Post.* https://www.ctpost.com/local/article/12M-settlement-reached-in-sex-abuse-cases-4638102.php
- Mayko, M. (2013, July 2). \$500K to each boy in Haiti sex cases. *CT Post*. https://www.ctpost.com/local/article/500K-to-each-boy-in-Haiti-sex-cases-4640835.php
- Mayko, M. (2019, January 25). Fairfield U., others, settle sex-abuse claims for \$61 million. *CT Post.* https://www.ctpost.com/local/article/60M-deal-settles-sex-abuse-claims-against-13561016.php
- Mayko, M. (2019, March 3). Advocates: Fairfield grad's sex-abuse victims need more than payout. *CT Post*. https://www.ctpost.com/local/article/Advocates-say-Fairfield-grad-s-sex-abuse-13652941.php
- McAndrew, M. (2011, November 18). Syracuse University assistant coach Bernie Fine accused of sexual abuse; university places him on leave. *Syracuse News*. https://www.syracuse.com/news/2011/11/bernie_fine.html
- McAndrew, M. (2012, May 16). A chronology of the Bernie Fine case. *Syracuse News*. https://www.syracuse.com/news/2012/05/a_chronology_of_the_bernie_fin.html
- McCarthy, C. (2014, February 21). Northwestern responds to student's lawsuit, denies Title IX violations. *The Daily Northwestern*. https://dailynorthwestern.com/2014/02/21/campus/northwestern-responds-to-students-lawsuit-denies-title-ix-violations/

- McCarthy, C. (2015, November 3). Northwestern professor resigns after sexual harassment investigation. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2015/nov/03/northwestern-professor-peter-ludlow-resigns-sexual-harassment
- McMahon, J. (2019, January 15). Jesuit priest who worked in Syracuse nearly 10 years named child sex abuser. *Syracuse News*. https://www.syracuse.com/news/2019/01/jesuit-priest-who-worked-in-syracuse-nearly-10-years-named-child-sex-abuser.html
- Megan, K. (2014, May 14). UConn Professor Accused Of Sexual Misconduct Retires. *Hartford Courant*. https://www.courant.com/news/connecticut/hc-uconn-professor-accused-of-sexual-misconduct-retires-20140707-story.html
- Messer, O. (2019, June 11). John Jay College Professors Used Office 'Swamp' to Prey on Undergrads: Federal Lawsuit. *The Daily Beast*. https://www.thedailybeast.com/john-jaycollege-ex-students-lawsuit-claims-professors-had-a-swamp-of-sexual-harassment-forundergrads
- Michigan State University. (n.d.). *Know More @ MSU*. https://civilrights.msu.edu/knowmore/index.html
- Michigan State University. (n.d). *Meeting with Survivors*. https://president.msu.edu/meetingswith-survivors/index.html
- Michigan State University. (n.d.). *RVSM Workgroup*. https://msu.edu/ourcommitment/rvsm-workgroup/
- Michigan State University. (2019). *Michigan State University: Taking action to foster a safer campus*. East Lansing, MI. https://msu.edu/ourcommitment/_assets/documents/Safer-Campus.pdf
- Midgette, A. & McGlone, P. (2018, July 25). Assaults in dressing rooms. Groping during lessons. Classical musicians reveal a profession rife with harassment.; Behind the industry's elevated reputation: Dozens of artists say they are victims. *Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/entertainment/music/assaults-in-dressing-roomsgroping-during-lessons-classical-musicians-reveal-a-profession-rife-withharassment/2018/07/25/f47617d0-36c8-11e8-acd5-35eac230e514_story.html
- Mondon, M. (2018, July 25). Penn professor resigns following allegations of inappropriate relationships with students. *Philly Voice*. https://www.phillyvoice.com/penn-professor-kurzban-resigns-sexual-misconduct-allegations-relationships-students/

Mordechai Twersky, Et Al., v. Yeshiva University, Et Al., 13 Civ. 4679 (S.D.N.Y 2014)

- Morson, J. (2018, September 4). Franciscan University of Steubenville Ohio, takes steps to address sexual assault, Title IX issues. *National Catholic Reporter*. https://www.ncronline.org/news/accountability/franciscan-university-steubenville-ohiotakes-steps-address-sexual-assault-title
- Mossburg, C. & Yan, H. (2019, September 10). Former USC gynecologist accused of sexual assault on campus gives up his medical license. *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2019/09/10/us/george-tyndall-surrenders-medical-license/index.html

- Movius, L. (2019, September 23). Art history professor Gary Xu Gang accused of sexual assault and rape by two former students. *The Art Newspaper*.
 - https://www.theartnewspaper.com/news/art-history-professor-accused-of-rape
- Moynihan, C. (2018, January 3). Thomas Roma, Photographer and Professor, Accused of Sexual Misconduct. *The New York Times*.
 - https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/03/arts/design/thomas-roma-sexual-misconduct.html
- Moynihan, C. (2018, January 4). Columbia Professor Accused of Sexual Misconduct Retires. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/04/arts/design/thomas-romacolumbia-retires.html
- Mullin, P. & Donahue, B. (2018, December 31). Fordham Offers "No Comment" To Allegations of 1960's Clergy Abuse. *The Paper*. https://fupaper.blog/2018/12/31/fordhams-silenttreatment/
- Murphy, K. & Peele, T. (2015, October 17). Does UC Berkeley astronomer Geoff Marcy's downfall signal shift in attitudes over sexual harassment? *The Mercury News*. https://www.mercurynews.com/2015/10/17/does-uc-berkeley-astronomer-geoff-marcysdownfall-signal-shift-in-attitudes-over-sexual-harassment/
- North, J. (2019, August 20). Report: Disgraced UT professor harassed young women students for years. Wbir. https://www.wbir.com/article/news/local/report-disgraced-ut-professorharassed-young-women-students-for-years/51-e34cdf43-206d-42ab-bd67-4e45259d27b3
- O'Brien, J. & Kulkus, E. (2012, November 9). Former Syracuse basketball coach Bernie Fine won't be charged. *Syracuse News*.

https://www.syracuse.com/news/2012/11/former_syracuse_basketball_coa.html

- Observer Staff Report. (2019, June 13). Three former Notre Dame-affiliated priests named as having sexually abused minors. *The Observer: University of Notre Dame*. https://ndsmcobserver.com/2019/06/former-nd-priests-sexual-abuse/
- Office of Institutional Research and Assessment. (2018). 2017 Berklee Equity Survey: Summary. https://www.berklee.edu/sites/default/files/2017%20Berklee%20Equity%20Survey%20S ummary.pdf
- Otwell, R., Hansen, M., NPR Illinois, & Mierjeski. (2019, September 10). Assaults, Bullying, Rape: A Lawsuit Against One Professor Claims The University of Illinois Didn't Stop Him. *Propublica*. https://www.propublica.org/article/assaults-bullying-rape-a-lawsuitagainst-one-professor-claims-a-university-didnt-stop-him
- Otwell, R., NPR Illinois, & Mierjeski, A. (2019, August 27). At the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, Preserving the Reputations of Sexual Harassers. *ProPublica*. https://www.propublica.org/article/university-of-illinois-urbana-champaign-sexualharassment-professor-faculty
- Otwell, R., NPR Illinois, & Mierjeski, A. (2019, August 27). One Campus. Seven Professors Facing Harassment Accusations. Few Consequences. *ProPublica*. https://www.propublica.org/article/university-of-illinois-urbana-champaign-professorssexual-harassment-accusations

- Pazniokas, M. & Rabe Thomas, J. (2013, July 15). UConn discloses sex abuse investigation, initial failure to act. *The CT Mirror*. https://ctmirror.org/2013/07/15/uconn-discloses-sex-abuse-investigation-initial-failure-act/
- Penn State University football coach Jerry Sandusky denies child sex abuse charges. (2011, November 15). *The Telegraph*.

https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/northamerica/usa/8890696/Penn-State-

University-football-coach-Jerry-Sandusky-denies-child-sex-abuse-charges.html

- Pennsylvania Attorney General's Office. *Gerald A. Sandusky Grand Jury Presentment*. https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/264894-sandusky-grand-jurypresentment.html
- Perkins Coie LLP. (2019). Report of the Independent Investigation: Sexual Abuse Committed by Dr. Richard Strauss at The Ohio State University. Trombino, C. & Funk, M. https://compliance.osu.edu/assets/site/pdf/Revised_report.pdf
- Phanef, A. & Dirienzo, S. (2019, January 30). 133 Victims: What does Fairfield Owe? The Fairfield Mirror. http://fairfieldmirror.com/front-page-spotlight/133-victims-fairfieldowe/
- Plowman, D. (2019). Chancellor's Determination: OED Report Dr. Henri-Grissino-Mayer. Knoxville, TN. https://www.wate.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/42/2019/08/Grissino-Mayer-Chancellor-Response-with-Report-2.pdf
- Popli, N. (2019, March 16). Review panel recommends lifetime ban for former U.Va. professor accused of sexual assault. *The Cavalier Daily*. https://www.cavalierdaily.com/article/2019/03/review-panel-recommends-lifetime-banfor-former-u-va-professor-accused-of-sexual-assault
- Public Statement on Gopal Balakrishnan and Sexual Harassment. (n.d.) Retrieved from https://docs.google.com/document/d/e/2PACX-1vSDeeo3-3SZ6IvhQa38VanjkNYyyKx4NrhBmDydS19_dEg_MO3gcQ5azKaSGve0wsaEOJO7De iaaFyU/pub
- Rabe Thomas, J. (2014, February 4). UConn: We responded correctly to sexual assault reports. *The CT Mirror*. https://ctmirror.org/2014/02/04/uconn-we-responded-correctly-to-sexual-assault-reports/
- Rabe Thomas, J. (2014, February 26). A history of sexual harassment at UConn's Music Department. *The CT Mirror*. https://ctmirror.org/2014/02/26/a-history-of-sexual-harassment-at-uconns-music-department/
- Rapuano, K. v. Trustees of Dartmouth College. Case 1:18-cv-01070. (Dis. NH. 2018).
- Rashbaum, W. & Chen, D. (2018, September 22). John Jay Professors Face Allegations of Drug Sales and Sexual Misconduct. *The New York Times*.

https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/22/nyregion/john-jay-professors-allegations.html

- Rev. Eugene J. O'Brien, S.J. (n.d.). *Bishop Accountability*. http://www.bishopaccountability.org/assign/OBrien Eugene J SJ.htm
- Rhodes, D. (2019, September 11). Ex-University of Illinois professor sued for sexual assault, harassment of students. *Chicago Tribune*. https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-university-of-illinois-professor-lawsuit-20190911-m6pv3r3a4rc3pfvqyeyjnwfgwi-story.html

- Sanicola, L. (2016, August 16). Accused Prep Teacher Responds to Sexual Assault Allegations. *The Fordham Ram.* https://fordhamram.com/44572/news/accused-prep-teacher-respondsto-sexual-assault-allegations/
- Sauder Schelkopf and Lieff Cabraser Announce Class Action Lawsuit Against George Tyndall, M.D., and the University of Southern California for Sexual Assault, Harassment, and Other Serious Offenses. (2018, June 6). *Business Wire*. https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20180606005965/en/
- Scalise, E. (2019, November 28). Priest Accused of Abuse in New Orleans Housed at Fordham. *The Fordham Ram.* https://fordhamram.com/65307/news/priest-accused-abuse-new-orleans-housed-fordham/
- Scalise, E., Schiaparelli, E., & Keely, A. (2019, January 16). University Addresses Clerical Abuse Allegations After Jesuit Northeast Province Releases List. *The Fordham Ram.* https://fordhamram.com/65794/news/university-addresses-clerical-abuse-allegationsafter-jesuit-northeast-province-releases-list/
- Schuette Charges Former USA Gymnastics Doctor Larry Nassar With Three Counts of 1st Degree Criminal Sexual Conduct. (n.d.). *Department of Attorney General*. https://www.michigan.gov/ag/0,4534,7-359-92297_47203-397831--,00.html
- Scott, K. (2019, June 21). List of accused Holy Cross priests includes several with past ties to University of Portland. *Catholic Sentinel*. https://www.catholicsentinel.org/Content/News/Local/Article/-List-of-accused-Holy-Cross-priests-includes-several-with-past-ties-to-University-of-Portland/2/35/38018
- Seelye, K. & Saul, S. (2017, October 31). Dartmouth College Professors Investigated Over Sexual Misconduct Allegations. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/31/us/dartmouth-professors-sexual-misconduct.html
- Serven, R. (2017, November 24). Former students accuse UVa professor of sexual harassment. *The Daily Progress*. https://www.dailyprogress.com/news/local/former-students-accuseuva-professor-of-sexual-harassment/article_0bf309b4-d188-11e7-9959b76a4eef35f6.html
- Serven, R. (2017, November 28). New Title IX complaint filed against Casey. *The Daily Progress*. https://www.dailyprogress.com/news/local/new-title-ix-complaint-filedagainst-casey/article_e0d90f8a-d48e-11e7-ac4c-17c0caec27eb.html
- Serven Smith, R. (2018, December 14). UVA panel finds Casey responsible of inappropriate sexual conduct with student. *Richmond Times Dispatch (Virginia)*. https://www.richmond.com/news/virginia/uva-panel-finds-casey-responsible-ofinappropriate-sexual-contact-with/article_b6e7cabf-f4b2-5613-bbb7-8c830dac016b.html
- Sexual misconduct complaints to be subject of investigation. (2019, January 28). *YaleNews*. https://news.yale.edu/2019/01/28/sexual-misconduct-complaints-be-subject-investigation
- Shaffer, C. (2018, October 19). Number of Nassar accusers approaches 500. *Michigan Radio*. https://www.michiganradio.org/post/number-nassar-accusers-approaches-500

- Slobodzian, J. (2017, November 22). Ex-Drexel neurologist pleads guilty to sex assaults, gets probation. *The Philadelphia Inquirer*. https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/crime/ex-drexel-neurologist-pleads-guilty-in-sex-assaults-gets-probation-20171121.html
- Smola, J. (2017, August 22). Ohio University professor resigns after sexual-harassment finding. *Columbus Dispatch.* https://www.dispatch.com/news/20170822/ohio-universityprofessor-resigns-after-sexual-harassment-finding
- Specht, C. (2019, January 25). High-ranking Buffalo Jesuits revealed as abusive priests. *WKBW Buffalo*. https://www.wkbw.com/news/i-team/high-ranking-buffalo-jesuits-revealed-asabusive-priests
- Staff Reports. (2018, February 20). Former Drexel neurologist facing sex-assault charges in New York. *The Philadelphia Inquirer*. https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/crime/formerdrexel-neurologist-facing-sex-assault-charges-in-new-york-20180220.html
- Stanley, S. (2019, September 5). *Message on U.S. Department of Education investigations*. https://president.msu.edu/communications/messagesstatements/2019_community_letters/2019_09_05_message_to_community.html
- Stasi, L. (2019, October). Secrets and Lies. *Harper's Magazine*. https://harpers.org/archive/2019/10/secrets-and-lies-sexual-abuse-orthodox-jews/
- State of New Jersey, Department of Law and Public Safety, Division of Consumer Affairs, State Board of Medical Examiners. (2018). Administrative Action: Final Consent Order. Newark, New Jersey: Nisha S. Lakhani. https://www.njconsumeraffairs.gov/Actions/20190416_25MA09416900.pdf
- Student Claims of Abuse Not Reported by Y.U. Leader Correction Appended. (2012, December 21). *The Forward*. https://forward.com/news/167588/student-claims-of-abusenot-reported-by-yeshiva-u/
- Sullivan & Cromwell LLP. (2013). *Report of Sullivan & Cromwell LLP Regarding Allegations* of Abuse at Yeshiva University and its Affiliated Schools. New York, NY. http://www.bishop-accountability.org/news2013/07_08/report111.pdf
- Support and Reporting Options. (n.d.). https://www.berklee.edu/sites/default/files/support_report_options.png
- Sutton, B. (2018, January 3). Thomas Roma, Photographer and Columbia University Professor, Accused of Sexual Misconduct [UPDATED]. *Hyperallergic*. https://hyperallergic.com/419929/thomas-roma-sexual-misconduct-accusations/
- Swaine Washington, J. (2012, July 12). Penn State officials 'covered up Jerry Sandusky sexual abuse'. *The Telegraph*.

https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/northamerica/usa/9395707/Penn-State-officials-covered-up-Jerry-Sandusky-sexual-abuse.html

Sweigart, J. (2017, March 29). State hearing examiner says local doctor's license should be revoked. *Dayton Daily News*. https://www.daytondailynews.com/news/local/statehearing-examiner-says-local-doctor-license-should-revoked/3sLCh1Zjsv1ij90cLlPGwJ/

- Sweigart, J. (2017, May 10). Board revokes license of doctor accused of touching two teens' breasts. *Dayton Daily News*. https://www.daytondailynews.com/news/board-revokes-license-doctor-accused-touching-two-teens-breasts/5X0EiPurvJV2siboJ4mDGO/
- Sweigart, J. (2017, May 14). 'Our process failed us,' says hospital CEO. *Dayton Daily News*. https://www.daytondailynews.com/news/our-process-failed-hospital-ceosays/NzgNu08fjUdBXU00jYrT2K/
- Sweigart, J. & Frolik, C. (2017, April 26). Records reveal hospital debate over sexual misconduct allegations. *Dayton Daily News*. https://www.daytondailynews.com/news/local/records-reveal-hospital-debate-oversexual-misconduct-allegations/c84m2QkUN19DaVGSsZPI9N/
- Tan, R. (2018, April 27). Penn removes Kurzban from course roster for Fall 2018, says they are investigating allegations. *The Daily Pennsylvanian*. https://www.thedp.com/article/2018/04/robert-kurzban-upenn-evolutionary-psychologyhigher-ed-ivy-league-relationship-penn
- Tchekmedyian, A. (2019, July 2). Prosecutors face challenges as they move to prove Tyndall allegations, experts say. *Los Angeles Times*. https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-usc-gynecologist-tyndall-prosecution-20190702-story.html
- Tepfer, D. (2019, June 7). Fairfield U, others to pay \$60 million in sex-abuse settlement. CT Post. https://www.ctpost.com/local/article/Fairfield-U-others-to-pay-60-million-in-13958297.php
- The Ohio State University. (n.d.). *Strauss Investigation*. https://compliance.osu.edu/strauss-investigation.html
- The Ohio State University. (2018, April 5). *Investigation underway into allegations of sexual misconduct against former wrestling team physician*. https://news.osu.edu/investigationunderway-into-allegations-of-sexual-misconduct-against-former-wrestling-teamphysician/
- The Ohio State University. (2018, May 3). *Ohio State shares updates on independent investigation of allegations involving former university physician.* https://news.osu.edu/ohio-state-shares-updates-on-independent-investigation-of-allegations-involving-former-university-physician/
- The Ohio State University. (2018, June 7). *Ohio State shares developments in Strauss investigation*. https://news.osu.edu/ohio-state-shares-developments-in-strauss-investigation/
- The Ohio State University. (2018, July 20). University shares updates related to ongoing Strauss investigation. https://news.osu.edu/university-shares-updates-related-to-ongoing-strauss-investigation
- The Ohio State University. (2018, August 16). *Ohio State shares updates related to Dr. Richard Strauss*. https://news.osu.edu/ohio-state-shares-updates-related-to-dr-richard-strauss/
- The Ohio State University. (2018, August 30). *Trustees received update on Strauss investigation*. https://news.osu.edu/trustees-receive-update-on-strauss-investigation/
- The Ohio State University. (2018, September 7). *Ohio State responds to lawsuits concerning Strauss misconduct*. https://news.osu.edu/ohio-state-responds-to-lawsuits-concerning-strauss-misconduct/

- The Ohio State University. (2018, November 15). Perkins Coie team updates trustees on Strauss investigation. https://news.osu.edu/perkins-coie-team-updates-trustees-on-strauss-investigation/
- The Ohio State University. (2019, May 17). Independent investigation finds Ohio State doctor Richard Strauss abused students from 1979 to 1998. https://news.osu.edu/independentinvestigation-finds-ohio-state-doctor-richard-strauss-abused-students-from-1979-to-1998
- The Ohio State University. (2019, October 1). *Strauss investigation: Ohio State convenes task force, releases previously redacted portions of independent report.* https://news.osu.edu/strauss-investigation-ohio-state-convenes-task-force-releasespreviously-redacted-portions-of-independent-report/
- The Patriot-News. (2012, June 23). Jerry Sandusky verdict: Complete breakdown of charges. *The-Patriot News*.

 $https://www.pennlive.com/midstate/2012/06/jerry_sandusky_verdict_complet.html$

- The Rockefeller University Hospital. (n.d.). *Outreach Mailing*. New York, NY. https://www.rucares.org/assets/file/Outreach%20Mailing.pdf
- The Rockefeller University Hospital. (2018). *Rockefeller Hospital Therapy FAQs*. New York, NY.

https://www.rucares.org/assets/file/Rockefeller%20Hospital%20Therapy%20Fund%20FAQs%20-%202018-11-13.pdf

- The Rockefeller University Hospital. (2018). *Statement regarding Dr. Reginald Archibald from the Rockefeller University Hospital*. New York, NY. https://www.rucares.org/assets/file/October%205%202018%20Statement%20regarding% 20Dr.%20Reginald%20Archibald.pdf
- The Rockefeller University Hospital. (2018). Update on Previously Announced Investigation regarding Dr. Archibald from the Rockefeller University Hospital. New York, NY. https://www.rucares.org/assets/file/October%2018%202018%20Update%20on%20Previously%20Announced%20Investigation%20regarding%20Dr.%20Archibald.pdf
- The Rockefeller University Hospital. (2018). *Update regarding Dr. Reginald Archibald*. New York, NY.

https://www.rucares.org/assets/file/Update%20regarding%20Dr.%20Reginald%20Archib ald%20-%202018-11-09.pdf

- The Rockefeller University Hospital. (2019). *Letter to former patients*. New York, NY. https://www.rucares.org/assets/file/May%2022,%202019%20Letter%20to%20Former%2 0Patients.pdf
- The Triangle News Desk. (2017, October 4). Former Drexel neurologist terminated from university following internal investigation, now faces criminal charges. *The Triangle*. https://www.thetriangle.org/news/former-drexel-neurologist-terminated-universityfollowing-internal-investigation-now-faces-criminal-charges/
- The Washington Post. (2019, August 23). Yale professor Eugene Redmond lured students to Caribbean island and sexually assaulted them, university inquiry finds. *South China Morning Post*. https://www.scmp.com/news/world/united-statescanada/article/3023992/yale-professor-eugene-redmond-lured-students
- Tierney, R. & Delgado, L. E. (2019). Message from East Asian Languages and Cultures Department and SLCL. *School of Literatures, Cultures & Linguistics*.

https://slcl.illinois.edu/news/2019-09-20/message-east-asian-languages-and-cultures-department-and-slcl

- Todd, M. (2018, September 28). UC Santa Cruz alum tells story behind investigation into professor's conduct. The *Mercury News*. https://www.mercurynews.com/2018/09/28/ucsc-alum-tells-story-behind-investigation-into-professors-conduct/
- Todd, M. (2019, March 6). UCSC professor faces lawsuit by former student over sexual assault allegation. *The Mercury News*. https://www.mercurynews.com/2019/03/06/ucsc-professor-faces-lawsuit-by-former-student/
- U.S. Department of Education. (2018). *Program Review Report*. https://images.law.com/contrib/content/uploads/documents/292/Michigan-State-Initial-PRR.pdf
- UC Santa Cruz Newscenter. (2019, September 24). *Statement on dismissed faculty member*. Santa Cruz: CA: Public Affairs. https://news.ucsc.edu/2019/09/statement-ix-case.html
- University of California. (2002). Settlement Agreement and Release of All Claims. https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/6223668-University-of-Southern-California-USC-5-19-6874.html
- University of Connecticut. (n.d.) 2013-3014 Personnel Incident. https://uconn.edu/publicnotification/2013-2014-personnel-incident/#
- University of Connecticut. (2014). *Timeline of 2013-14 Events*. http://devredesign.uconn.edu/content/uploads/2019/04/MillerUpdatedTimelineFeb2014.p df
- University of Illinois. (2016, August 22). Academic Personnel Supplement: Explanatory Notes. Champaign, IL.
- University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign. (2016, August 17). *Confidential*. Champaign, IL: Office of Diversity, Equity, and Access.
- University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign. (2017). *Confidential Investigative Report: Lee Waldrep – Sexual Harassment Allegations*. Champaign, IL: Office of Diversity, Equity, and Access. https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/5631549-Lee-Waldrep-UIUC-ODEA-Report-August-2017.html

Urban, S. (2019, August 8). 48 Male Patients Say A USC Doctor Sexually Abused Them – And The University Was Warned. *Buzzfeed News*. https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/sashaurban/usc-doctor-sexual-abuse-dennis-kelly

Urban, S. (2019, August 17). A Former UCLA Student Said This Campus Doctor Sexually Abused Him, Joining 48 Patients From USC. *Buzzfeed News*. https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/sashaurban/a-former-ucla-student-said-thedoctor-accused-by-48-usc

- Valladares-Cormier, E. (2018, September 18). Franciscan University responds to Church's sex abuse scandal. *The Troubadour: Franciscan University – Steubenville*. https://www.troubonline.com/franciscan-university-responds-to-churchs-sex-abusescandal/
- Wagner, E. (2018, September 17). Former English professor dismissed of sexual harassment claims. *The Post: Ohio University*.

https://www.thepostathens.com/article/2018/08/andrew-escobedo-sexual-harassment-dismiss-claims

- West, M. (2019, May 23). Rockefeller University Investigation Finds Doctor Abused Many Children. *The Wall Street Journal*. https://www.wsj.com/articles/rockefeller-universityinvestigation-finds-doctor-abused-many-children-11558645801
- Wilson, R. (2016, February 21). Geoff Marcy's Downfall. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*. https://www.chronicle.com/article/Geoff-Marcy-s-Downfall/235380
- Winton, R. (2019, July 1). Ex-USC gynecologist George Tyndall pleads not guilty to sexual abuse charges. *Los Angeles Times*. https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-usc-george-tyndall-arraignment-20190701-story.html
- Witze, A. (2015, October 14). Berkeley sexual harassment case sparks outrage. *Nature News*. https://www.nature.com/news/berkeley-sexual-harassment-case-sparks-outrage-1.18554
- Wurth, J. (2018, December 16). UI report: Ex-administrator engaged in 'predatory behavior'. *The News-Gazette*. https://www.news-gazette.com/news/n-g-exclusive-ui-report-exadministrator-engaged-in-predatory/article_b525a4f7-5bd4-576b-b375-2a6f1da36519.html
- Wysong, D. (2018, March 7). CCM professor opens up about her role in Garner report. *The News Record*. https://www.newsrecord.org/news/ccm-professor-opens-up-about-her-role-in-garner-report/article_db84f530-220e-11e8-bcb7-2f628e6e68c6.html
- Xingjian Sun, Xing Zhao, & Ao Wang v. Gary Gang Xu. Case No. 2:19-cv-2242. (Cen. Dis. IL. Urbana Div. 2019).
- Yale releases report of independent investigation of sexual misconduct. (2019, August 20). *YaleNews*. Retrieved from https://news.yale.edu/2019/08/20/yale-releases-reportindependent-investigation-sexual-misconduct
- Yiwei, W. (2018, March 16). Professor Accused of Sexual Abuse to Resign, Says University. *Sixth Tone*. https://www.sixthtone.com/news/1001927/professor-accused-of-sexualabuse-to-resign%2C-says-university
- Zhang, M. (2018, January 4). Photographer Thomas Roma Accused of Sexual Misconduct. *PetaPixel*. https://petapixel.com/2018/01/04/photographer-thomas-roma-accused-sexualmisconduct/
- Zigterman, B. (2019, September 11). Lawsuit against former UI professor spins sordid tale of rape, assault. *The News-Gazzette*, https://www.news-gazette.com/news/lawsuit-against-former-ui-professor-spins-sordid-tale-of-rape/article_7a4d9749-b061-5909-95bc-00af6ec028f3.html

Appendix D: Roundtable Presenters and Topics

Roundtable Presenters	Affiliation	Topic	Charge Category
Ms. Sage Carson	Manager, Know Your IX	Know Your IX: Policy Recommendations	Identifying best practices regarding sustainable mechanisms for support and recovery
Professor Nancy Chi Cantalupo, JD	Assistant Professor of Law, Dwayne O. Andreas School of Law, Barry University	Identifying best practices focused on assisting reporting and developing pathways to action	Identifying best practices focused on assisting reporting and developing pathways to action
Ms. Ju'Riese Colón	Chief Executive Officer, United States Center for SafeSport	Creating Culture Change within the Olympic Movement	Enhancing a culture of awareness and compliance
Dr. Anne DePrince	Professor, Department of Psychology, University of Denver	Trauma-Informed, Multidisciplinary Approaches to Supporting Survivors	Identifying best practices regarding sustainable mechanisms for support and recovery
Dr. Frank Dobbin	Henry Ford II Professor of the Social Sciences, Department of Sociology, Harvard University	Sexual Harassment Prevention Programs are Failing: Can We Do Better?	Enhancing a culture of awareness and compliance
Dr. Patricia Harned	Chief Executive Officer, Ethics & Compliance Initiative	Enhancing a Culture of Awareness and Compliance	Enhancing a culture of awareness and compliance
Ms. Katherine Lasher, JD	Associate Vice President, Office of Institutional Equity, The Ohio State University	Reporting Sexual Misconduct: Advancing a Community that is Equitable, Fair, and Just	Identifying best practices regarding sustainable mechanisms for support and recovery
Dr. Donald Tomaskovic-Devey	Professor, College of Social & Behavioral Sciences, University of Massachusetts Amherst	Organizational Reponses to Sexual Harassment	Identifying best practices focused on assisting reporting and developing pathways to action

Appendix E: Task Force Membership

- Alan Michaels, JD Edwin M. Cooperman Chair and Dean Emeritus of the Moritz College of Law, Ohio State (Chair)
- Michael Avery Ohio State BA, Four-Year Member OSU Men's Lacrosse Team
- Brieanne Beaujolais Doctoral student, College of Social Work, Ohio State
- Regis Becker Board member, U.S. Center for SafeSport
- Esther Choo, MD, MPH Associate Professor of Emergency Medicine, Oregon Health & Science University
- Christine Gidycz, PhD Professor Emerita of Psychology, Ohio University
- Katherine Lasher, JD Associate Vice President for Institutional Equity, Ohio State
- Janine Oman Deputy Director of Athletics, Ohio State
- Vincent Roscigno, PhD Professor of Sociology, Ohio State
- Kimberly Spears-McNatt Chief of Police, The Ohio State University Police Division
- Deborah Tuerkheimer, JD Professor, Northwestern University Pritzker School of Law
- Kirsten Duris, Ohio State BA Research and Administrative Assistant